
STOCK-EXCHANGE PEACTICES

FRIDAY, JANUARY 26, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE

COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CXJERENCY,
Washington, D.G.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in Room No. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senator Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Townsend, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and i^rank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; Thomas
G. Long, attorney for witnesses summoned in connection with De-
troit Bankers Co.; Clifford B. Longley, attorney for John Ballan-
tyne.

Senator COUZENS (presiding). The subcommittee will please come
to order.

Mr. PECORA. Will you resume the stand, Mr. Verhelie.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH P. VEBHEIXE, GBOSSE POINTE,
MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECOKA. Mr. Verhelie, you testified on yesterday that the text
of the annual report to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for
the year 1931, marked in evidence " Committee Exhibit No. 9, Jan-
uary 24, 1934", w&s substantially your phraseology. Now, is that
equally true of the annual report sent out to stockholders of that
company for the year 1930, a copy of which has been received in
evidence here as committee exhibit no. 10 as of January 25, 1934?

Mr. VERHELLE. In 1930 I was requested to prepare an annual re-
port—arid, you understand, this is to the best or my recollection—
and I submitted various forms. My recollection is that a committee
was appointed to prepare an annual report, and that finally, after
various forms and ideas of a report were submitted to that com-
mittee, Mr. Mark Wilson brought to me the ideas of that committee,
or the ideas of Mr. Haass, who was not on the committee, but he, I
definitely recall, had something to do with the preparation of that
report; and that thereupon the ideas that were presented to me were
incorporated in a text, by myself, which was then turned over and
marked up, and I suppose two or three or perhaps half a dozen
copies of that text were submitted in various ways, with changes
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and additions, but just as to where they originated I would be unable
to recall at this particular moment. But the result was the report
that you have, sir.

Mr. PECORA. After the various revisions were made by members
of that committee you have referred to, would you say that the report
for 1930 as actually issued is substantially in accordance with the
report which you originally prepared ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Oh, hardly^
Mr. PECORA. What did you say?
Mr. VERHELLE. Hardly. I recall preparing a very short report, of

about one page, and of preparing a very lengthly affair consisting of
a very large number of pages, with the notion that from that could
be selected pretty much the particular material that was to go into
this report.

Mr. PECORA. Well
Mr. VERHELLE (continuing). The ideas were returned to me and I

remember, in writing it, I combined it.
Mr. PECORA. Then, is the text of the report for 1930 your phrase-

ology?
Mr. VERHELLE. With a large number of changes, I suppose in

grammar and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Made by persons other than yourself?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The substance of the text is your phraseology as con*

tained in the 1930 report, is it?
Mr. VERHELLE. I think Mr. Mark Wilson would be able to deter-

mine that better than I would, because it seems to me at one stage
of the preparation of this report I received typewritten copies or
something of the kind, particular excerpts, possibly of things I had
written in the original drafts, plus the material added.

Mr. PECORA. I notice in the annual report for 1930 that the con-
solidated statement of condition, which appears upon the central
double page portion of the report, is entitled:

Consolidated statement of condition of the units of the Detroit Bankers Co.
at the close of business December 31, 1930.

Does that purport to include all the units of the Detroit Bankers
Co. or only the banking units ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, outside of one company, which was not then
on the books of the Detroit Bankers Co. but which later on, in
January of 1931 a legal opinion was obtained, and which company
was subsequently set up on the books of the Detroit Bankers Co. at
$1, the banking units were the only companies then owned directly
by the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. Which is the company to which you have just re-
ferred ?

Mr. VERHELLE. The First National Co.
Mr. PECORA. The First National Co. was an investment affiliate of

the First National Bank, was it ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And was a wholly owned subsidiary?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO ; there were certain legal ramifications in con-

nection with the First National Co. that made it rather difficult to
determine just where the ownership and control lay.
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Mr. PECORA. Who held its capital stock?
Mr. VERHELLE. I t was endorsed on the certificates of the First

National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. That is to say, a certificate of stock of the First

National Bank carried with it a proportionate interest of the capital
stock of the First National Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE:. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And no stock of the First National Bank could be

sold without having joined, in the sale or transfer of that stock, a
proportionate interest in the capital stock of the First National Co.

Mr. VERHELLE. I t appears to me that there was some question about
that particular point.

Mr. PECORA. Well, was that question ever determined?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In what way?
Mr. VERHELLE. I t was determined that none could be.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, who owned all of the capital stock of the

First National Bank in Detroit on and after the incorporation of the
Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. The majority of the stock, that is, the great major-
ity of it—with the exception of a few outstanding shares, that might
have been as much as—well, there were very few, and I don't know
whether it was the one mentioned here the other day, 31 shares, or
not, but it was a very small number at any rate—all but that small
portion was exchanged and was owned by the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. SO that through that ownership the Detroit Bankers
Co. also owned the First National Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. AS later determined; yes.
Mr. PECORA. In this consolidated statement of condition of the

units of the Detroit Bankers Co. as embodied in the annual report
for 1930 to the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co., is there
included a statement of condition of the First National Co. as of
December 31, 1930?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it left out?
Mr. VERHELLE. Because the ownership was undetermined at that

time; and I think furthermore it was felt that there was no particu-
lar point in carrying in that this matter, as its value did not add to
the value of the Detroit Bankers Co., and it was not at that time
carried on the books of the Detroit Bankers Co., to the best of my
recollection.

Mr. PECORA. Well, wasn't it regarded as a unit of the Detroit
Bankers Co. during the year 1930?

Mr. VERHELLE. There was quite a question about that in the minds
of a number of the directors.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it regarded and dealt with as a unit of the
Detroit Bankers Co. that year?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO. sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it dealt with as a unit over which the Detroit

Bankers Co. had no ownership?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Entirely so?
Mr. VERHELLE. Entirely so would be the best of my knowledge.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, now, had the question of ownership been
cleared up in the year 1931 ?

Mr. VERHELLE. The question of ownership had been cleared up,
but there was a decided reluctance on the part of the Group
to deal with it as a unit of the Detroit Bankers Co., and I am not
certain as to whether I should include the year 1931, but I doubt
whether during the year 1931 they dealt with it at all.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean that it was not regarded even during the
year 1931 as a unit of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Insofar as I can recall; yes. I may be off on my
dates so far as the latter part of the year is concerned, but I think
not.

Mr. PECORA. When, for the first time, did the Detroit Bankers Co.
regard the First National Co. as one of its units ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would be unable to give an approximation of the
date as to when, but it seems to me that date would be some time at
the beginning of 1932 or the end of 1931,1 mean when it was taken
up for discussion.

Mr. PECORA. Well, when was it first regarded as a unit of the
Detroit Bankers Co. by that company?

Mr. VERHELLE. I recall that a legal opinion was rendered approx-
imately in January, I am sure it was after January 1 of 1931. Any-
how, it was during the month of January, in which the question of
ownership of that company was outlined by the attorneys; and^
among the questions raised in this opinion, or I know among the
facts set forth, was that to the effect that the stock was trusteed
under the agreement of 1919, and that a certain group of trustees had
control and jurisdiction over the management of this company, or
the voting of the stock, or something to that effect, and—well, that
is about all I can remember of that opinion.

Mr. PECORA. YOU still haven't told us when the Detroit Bankers
Co. first regarded the First National Co. as a unit which it owned..

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I would have to look back at the statement
of the Detroit Bankers Co. At one time the company was set up on
the books of the Detroit Bankers Co., and it was at that time that
we first so regarded it.

Mr. PECORA. When was that?
Mr. VERHELLE. I cduld not recall the exact month.
Mr. PECORA. What year was it?
Mr. VERHELLE. It was either the latter part of 1931 or the earljr

part of 1932. That is my recollection of it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what other nonbanking units were owned or

controlled by the Detroit Bankers Co. during the year 1931 ?
Mr. VERHELLE. There were affiliated with the Detroit Bankers Co.,

in addition to the banking units and in addition to the First National
Co., to which we have iust referred, the Detroit Co., owned in it&
entirety by the Detroit Trust Co. Incidentally, I may say that that
chart is wrong—no; that chart is correct, because that says as of
February, as I believe is shown on there. The Detroit Co. was*
owned by the Detroit Trust Co. The First Detroit Co. was owned
in part by the Detroit Co. and in part by the First National Co.
The Detroit Bankers Safe Deposit Co. was owned by the Detroit
Bankers Co. Well, it is also in the list and you regard that as State
bank minority holdings, as affiliated with the Detroit Bankers Co.,,
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which were all owned by the First National Co., later known as the
"Assets ^Realization Co/' That is all that I can recall. And I think
that is all, too.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, in the annual report to stockholders of the
Detroit Bankers Co. for the year 1931 there appears what is called:

Combined statement of condition of the banking units at the close of business
December 31, 1931.

As you will notice by referring to the report. Why wasn't there
included in this combined or consolidated statement of condition the
condition of the nonbanking units of the Detroit Bankers Co. in this
annual report?

Mr. VERHELLE. I will have to take them one at a time.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. VERHELLE. The Detroit Co. was already carried in the state-

ment of the Detroit Trust Co., in that all of its capital stock was
owned by them. And, incidentally, Mr. Pecora, I forgot to men-
tion a couple of affiliates, and I would like now to correct m!y
former answer.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. VERHELLE. There were also in existence the First National

Bank Building Co. I may be off a little on my title there.
Mr. PECORA. YOU might look at the chart.
Mr. VERHELLE. And the First National Garage Co. The Detroit

Co., as I have already $aid, was owned entirely by the Detroit Trust
Co., and therefore was included in the financial statement of the
Detroit Trust Co. The First Detroit Co. was owned in part, 70
percent, by the (witness hesitates for a moment)—by either the
Detroit Trust Co. or the Detroit Co. I t will come to me in a min-
ute. The other 30 percent was owned by the First National Co.
The First National Bank Building Co. was an operating company,
carried on the books of the First National Bank; and the First
National Garage Co. was an operating company, either carried on
the books of the First National Bank or of the First National
Building Co., and I do not recall which at this time. And the
First Detroit Co., 70 percent of it was carried on the books of the
Detroit Trust Co., I believe. The Detroit Bankers Safe Deposit
Co. was a separate corporation, with a capital of $100,000, and
owned by the Detroit Bankers Co. I believe that covers them all.

Mr. PECORA. After the issuance of the 1931 report to stockholders
of the Detroit Bankers Co., did any stockholders indicate tha,t they
wanted, or communicate with the company requesting, additional
information?

Mr. VERHELLE. Oh, I would say there were quite a number who
asked for information about various phases.

Mr. PECORA. Were their letters answered and the information
which they sought given to them ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I believe so. I do not recall any specific instances,
but these things, of course, come up from time to time; and, quite
naturally, they are liable to go to any one of 4,000 people for their
information and, of course, would be very hard to answer.

Mr. PECORA. Was it consistently the policy of the Detroit Bankers
Co. to answer such letters from stockholders, and to give to such
stockholders the information requested by them in their letters?
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Mr. VERHELLE. Whenever they came to me I always tried to giv$c
them all the information which they asked for.

Mr. PECORA^ Were those letters referred for answer to persons
other than yourself as well as to yourself?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, if they came to me I would generally answer
them, and if they came to some officer of some unit—to which I be-
lieve they would be more likely to come because of some relationship
that had existed, why, they were not referred to me.

Mr. PECORA. When such letters from stockholders were addressed
to the Detroit Bankers Co. generally and not to any particular in-
dividual connected with the personnel of the company, would those
letters be referred to you for answer?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO. The normal operation was that they would
go to Mr. Mark Wilson for answer, unless they were specifically
addressed to me.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall having some correspondence to which
you attended on behalf of the Detroit Bankers Co., with a stock-
holder named R. G. Hentschell, who wrote for certain information
that he did not find in the annual report of the Detroit Bankers
Co. for the year 1931?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECOIJA. Well, now. I show you what purports to be a photo-

static reproduction of a letter addressed to the Detroit Bankers Co.
by Mr. K. G. Hentschell, under date of January 25, 1932. I t was
made from the original included among the files of the Detroit
Bankers Co. Will you look at it and tell me if you can identify
that letter as being a true and correct copy ?

Mr. VERHELLE (after looking at the photostat). I do not really
recall this letter.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, probably if you will look at this document
which I now hand you, it will help you to recall whether or not that
letter, that you now have in your hand, was received.

Mr. VERHELLE. All right.
Mr. PECORA. I now show you for that purpose what purports to

be a photostatic copy of a letter addressed to R. G. Hentschell, dated
February 10, 1932, and signed, or at least this photostatic copy
thereof is signed, with the initials " J. F. V." over the word " Comp-
troller ", which I presume refers to you, doesn't it?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir. (Witness looks over both papers.) This
letter signed " J. F. V." is very much my own phraseology, and while
1 do not recall the letter, it was undoubtedly written by myself.

Mr. PECORA. Well, was it written in answer to the first letter which
I showed you?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would presume that it was, unless there was some
other correspondence in between those two dates, which I doubt.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer these two letters in evidence, to
be marked as separate exhibits.

Senator COTTZENS (presiding). The two letters will be appropri-
ately marked as separate exhibits.

(A letter from H. G. Hentschell to Detroit Bankers Co., dated
January 25,1932, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 91, January
25, 1934," and will be found immediately following where read by
Mr. Pecora.)
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(And the letter from the comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co.
to E. G. Hentschell, dated February 10,1932, was marked " Commit-
tee Exhibit No. 92, January 25, 1934 ", and will be found immedi-
ately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter from Mr. Hentschell, addressed to the
Detroit Bankers Co., which has been received in evidence as Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 91 of this date, and which is on the letterhead
of the Manistique Pulp & Paper Co., of Manistique, Mich., is as
follows:

MANISTIQUE PULP & PAPER CO.,
Manistique, Mich., January 25, 1932.

DETROIT BANKERS CO.,
Detroit, Mich.

GENTLEMEN: I just received your annual report for the year 1931, and I
would like very much to have you give me a detailed statement of income and
expenditures, as there is nothing in the report that would indicate what dis-
position was made of the difference in the capital, surplus, and undivided
profits, amounting to approximately $23,000,000 as compared to your report
for the previous year.

Awaiting your early reply, I remain,
Yours truly,

(Signed) R. G. HENTSCHELL.

The second letter which has been received in evidence as Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 92, of this date, reads as follows:

FEBRUARY 10, 1932.
Mr. B. G. HENTSOHELL,

Manistique Pulp & Paper Co., Manistique, Mich.
DEAR MR. HENTSOHELL : The following is in answer to your request for in1

formation regarding the detailed statement of income and expenditures:
The statement contained in our stockholders' report pertains to the banking

units of the, Detroit Bankers Co. In order to simplify our operating procedure,
the First Detroit Co. has been transferred from the Detroit Trust Co. to the
Detroit Bankers Co. This is responsibile for the difference in the invested
capital of that company on December 31, 1931. In addition, substantial re-
serves were set up as a guaranty against the assets of the newly consolidated
First Wayne National Bank, so these became of the same general character
as those of a new bank. The assets that were removed from the banking units
naturally do not appear on the combined statement of the banking units.

A detailed statement of income and expenditures such as you ask for would
involve a very great amount of work and in itself would have to be supported
by a great deal of statistical data. Of course, all of these items are carried
separately for each unit and only those figures are consolidated which will
assist us in our operation/3. We have tried, in the report, to briefly cover the
results of our operations of the past year.

If there are any specific details which interest you, we will be glad to fur-
nish information concerning them.

Yours very truly,
J. F. V., Comptroller.

Well, now, Mr. Verhelle, you will observe that the information
which was sought by this stockholder, named Hentschell, was hot
given to him by your reply letter of February 10, 1932, which I
have just read, do you not?

Mr. VERHELLE. I t would be difficult to determine just exactly
what was wanted there due to the peculiarity that existed in con-
nection with the—well, my voice is rather bad, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Just keep that microphone that is on the table ahead
of you and talk normally. You do not have to talk right into it.

Senator COUZENS (presiding). Just sit back of the microphone
and talk normally.
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Mr. VERHELLE. I will ask the committee reporter to read so much
of my answer as I have already given.

(The answer as given was read as follows:)
Mr. VERHELLE. It would be difficult to determine just exactly what was-

wanted there due to the peculiarity that existed in connection with the
Mr. VERHEI^LE. Existing in connection with the operation of the

Detroit Bankers Co., which was operating on a basis so that it&
expenditures and income were identical.

The statistical data referred to would involve a complete statement
of the actual operations of the Detroit Bankers Co., and it was my
belief, I presume, at that time, that this particular stockholder was-
in reality requesting the income and expense detail regarding the
banking units; that is, those covered by the report, and that would
have been an immense task to provide.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you see that in his letter of January 25, 1932,.
the stockholder stated, or rather called your attention to the fact
that in the report which he had received from the Detroit Bankers
Co. for the year 1931, to quote from his letter [reading] :

There is nothing in the report that would indicate what disposition was-,
made of the difference in capital, surplus, and undivided profits amounting to
approximately 23 million dollars as compared to your report for the previous,
year.

Would it have required a mass of that statistical data to have
told that by far the greater part of this 23-million-dollar reduction
in the capital assets of the company was due to the setting up of
these reserves during the year 1931, that were considerably the
subject of your testimony yesterday?

Mr. VERHELLE. I thought that I had really answered that question*
there, sir. Maybe I am mistaken.

Mr. PECORA. Here is the way you answered it in your reply letter
of February 10, 1932 [reading] :

The statement contained in our stockholders' report pertains to the banking:
unit of the Detroit Bankers Co. In order to simplify our operating procedure
the First Detroit Co. has been transferred from the Detroit Trust Co. to the
Detroit Bankers Co. This is responsible for the difference in invested capital
of that company on December 31, 1931.

In that statement you were not referring to the difference in the
invested capital of the Detroit Bankers Co., were you?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were referring to the difference in invested

capital of one of the banking units of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. VERHEiiLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say further in your reply letter to Mr. Hent-

schell [reading]:
In addition substantial reserves were set up as a guarantee against the

assets of the newly consolidated First Wayne National Bank, so these became
of the same general character as those of a new bank.

That did not give him the explanation or the information which
he sought, did it ?

Mr. VERHEI/LE. I t would depend to some extent, sir, on who Mr.
Hentschell was.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Hentschell was apparently a stockholder of the
Detroit Bankers Co., and wrote for information which he felt he
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did not get from the annual report of that company for the year
1931, which he had received.

Mr. VERHELLE. It was quite apparent from his letter that he had
not only that statement, but the one before it, or another statement,
at least, that indicated that reducion in the capital structure.

Mr. PECORA. He wanted to kriow: what was responsible for that
reduction, did he not?

Mr. VERHELLE. And in that report, or in both those reports, there
were included individual statements of the individual units. My
recollection is that if you total up all the units you will arrive at this
combined statement. So, therefore, the .explanation lay in two units,
that is, the First Wayne Bank and the Detroit Trust Go.

Mr. PECORA. That did not explain the reason for the reduction of
approximately 23 million dollars in the capital assets of the Detroit
Bankers Co. in 1 year's time, did it?

Mr. VERHELLE. I t was all covered by the units that follow that
consolidated statement.

Mr. PECORA. All followed by what? I did not hear that answer.
(The reporter read the last answer of the witness.)
Mr. VERHELLE. That is, Mr. Hentschell may have been someone

who knew and could analyze the statement. I would judge that
from the very letterhead. I do not know what position he signed
on there. Maybe it is on the top of the letterhead.

Mr. PECORA. He did not sign any position. The letterhead does
not carry his name as an officer of the Manistique Pulp & Paper Co.

Mr. VERHELLE. If he is an officer, he would be aole to analyze
statements rather well, so that he would naturally look at the various
ttnits to determine where the decrease came about. To some stock-
holders you have to give one type of explanation; and to others you
can give a shorter explanation, depending upon the type of people
they are, I presume.

Mr. PECORA. YOU did not know the type of person that Mr. Hent-
schell was, did you?

Mr. VERHELLE. If there is an indication on there that he is an
officer of that company

Mr. PECORA. There is not any such indication on his letter to the
company.

Mr. VERHELLE. I recall that name. I have a notion that he is an
officer of the Manistique Pulp & Paper Co.

Mr. PECORA. But Mr. Hentschell asked specifically to be in-
formed—and I will quote from his letter again [reading] :

What disposition was4 made of the difference in the capital surplus and
undivided profits amounting to approximately $23,000,000, as compared to your
report for the previous year.

He was not given that information in your reply letter, was he?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I think he was, sir; but I do not know just

how I would answer it any other way.
Mr. PECORA. Point out in your reply letter to him any statement

which informed Mr. Hentschell as to the disposition that was made
of the $23,000,000,. approximately, that he referred to in his letter.
[Handing paper to the witness.]

Mr. VERHELLE. I t becomes necessary, of course, to take into con-
sideration his entire letter, a part of which asked for an income
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and expense statement of the company, and the very question itself
indicated that he was not familiar with the general make-up or
set-up of the organization. The particular drojp in the invested
capital to which he refers was made up by setting up substantial
reserves as a guarantee against the assets of the newly consolidated
Wayne National Bank, which is included in this letter, together with
the reduction in the capital structure of the Detroit Trust Co*
through the removal of the First Detroit Co. from its books.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, those items do not account for a
$23,000,000 reduction, do they?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would have to check up, sir ?
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that they do not, without checking up,

do you not?
Mr. VERHELLE. I really do not.
Mr. PECORA. Was not that $23,000,000 reduction due, substantially,

to the losses and write-offs made during th& year 1931, as appears
from the annual report filed by the Detroit Bankers Co. with the
Michigan Securities Commission, showing a decrease in investment
values of over $22,000,000?

Mr< VERHELLE. That figure is taken right off this report, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What report?
Mr. VEBHELLE. Eight off the same record from which this report

is made up.
Mr. PECORA. He did not have a copy of the report filed with the

Michigan Securities Commission, did he?
Mr. VERHELLE. That did not enter into the'discussion.
Mr. PECORA. The fact is that the $23,000,000 to which Mr. Hent-

schell refers in his letter,^ and about which he sought information,
represented approximately the amount of the write-offs or reserves
due to decrease in the invested capital, as shown by the annual report
filed with the Michigan Securities Commission; is that not true?

Mr. VERHELLE. Those are the same figures he was inquiring about,
becuse the invested capital, as shown in the report to the Michigan
Securities Commission, the one that was up for discussion here yes-
terday, is the statement of the Detroit Bankers Co. from which it was
taken. I t carries the value of the surplus account, which is nothing
but the invested capital of these units set up on that statement. In
other words, the books are continuously adjusted so as to reflect the
invested capital of these units, because there is no other value at
which they could logically be carried.

Mr. PECORA. I know, but why was not Mr. Hentschell given the
information that he asked for?

Mr. VERHELLE. I will just answer the question—I have answered
that question. You have questioned it, so I was just trying to figure
out here if that difference was not made up in those two units.
[After examining papers.] Yes, sir. The difference between the
two reports is to be found by referring to the First Wayne National
Bank as against the 2 old banks, and also referring to the Detroit
Trust Co. statements in the 2 statements I have refenred to.
The drop in the First National, just as I have figured it here—unless
I am in error—is $17,000,000 of the $23,000,000, and the balance of it
is in the Detroit Trust Co.
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Mr. PEOORA. Subsequent to the sending of your letter of Feb-
ruary 10,1932, to Mr. Hentsehell, did you receive from him a letter
in reply to your letter, of which this paper which I now show you
is a photostatic copy?

Mr. VERHEIJUB. I cannot read this copy.
Mr. PECORA. I t will probably help you to show you this copy

[handing paper to the witness].
Mr. VERHELUS. While I do not recall the letter, undoubtedly it is

a true copy.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that letter in evidence.
Senator COTJZENS (presiding). The same may be entered.
(Letter Feb. 16, 1932, Hentsehell to Verhelle, was received in evi-

dence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 93, Jan. 26, 1934 ", and the
same was subsequently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The $17,000,000 item you mentioned as reserves
was not really reserves, was it? Was not that amount made up of
write-offs ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I have been trying to recall the answer to that
question, which I rather expected, and I am not just quite clear as
to what portion of that was written off immediately and what por-
tion was used later, or whether a good substantial amount of it was
carried on through as a reserve, or just what happened to it.

Mr. PECORA. The letter last offered in evidence, and marked Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 93 of this date, is on the letterhead of the
Manistique Pulp & Paper Co. and reads as follows [reading] :

FEBRUARY 16, 1932.
DETROIT BANKERS COMPANY,

Detroit, Michigan.
(Attention Mr. J. F. Verhelle.)

GENTLEMEN: With further reference to your letter of February 10, it was
not my intention to ask for an itemized statement of all income and disburse-
ments, but what I would like to get is some idea as to why there was such a
substantial decrease in the capital investment account. It would appear to
me that the company sustained substantial losses during the past year, and I
would like to have some information as to what these were and the amounts,
It is stated in your letter that certain assets were removed from the banking
units, which do not appear on the compiled, statement, and that in addition sub-
stantial reserves were set up as a guarantee against certain assets of the newly
consolidated First Wayne National Bank. If these items are carried as
reserves, it would seem to me that such items should be carried on your
iinancial statement. At any rate, I would appreciate hearing from you fully
with reference to the above matter.

Yours truly,
(Signed) K. G. HENTSCHELL.

Did you, in reply to that letter, send Mr. Hentschell a letter, a
photostatic copy of which I now show you ?

Mr. VERHELLE (after examining paper). This letter is undoubt-
edly written by me, and is in reply to the letter which you have
shown me.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
Senator COUZENS (presiding). Let it be entered in the record.
(Letter Feb. 23, 1932, Verhelle to Hentschell, was received in

evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 94, Jan. 26, 1934", and
the same was subsequently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)
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Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as Committee Exhibit
No. 94 of this date reads as follows [reading] :

FEBBUABY 23, 1932.
Mr, U. G. HENTSCHELL,

Manistique Pulp & Paper Co., Manistique, Michigan.
DEAR MB. HENTSOHELL : The following i£ in answer to yours of February 16

requesting information in regard to my letter of February 10. It appears from
your letter that you were not aware that this statement under discussion is a
"combined statement of the banking units " and not a statement of the Detroit
Bankers Company. Substantial reserves, not carried in our statement, were
set up in anticipation of losses, the principal character of which were in con-
nection with assistance rendered to other banking institutions. It is the desire
of the officers and directors of this company, and the banks, as well as in
accordance with the desires of the various banking departments that these
reserves be not reflected on the statement of the bank.

Very truly yours,
(Signed) J. F. V.

Comptroller.

The amount of the reserves that had been set up during the year
1931, and to which you refer in your letter of February 23, 1932, as
follows: " Substantial reserves, not carried in Qur statement, were
set up in anticipation of losses, the principal character of which were
in connection with assistance rendered to other banking institu-
tions " refers particularly to what reserves or to what assistance ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I think the largest items of reserves for that year
by far, which probably outweighed any other, were the reserves set
tip by the various institutions in connection with the American State
Bank of Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. What did those reserves amount to?
Mr. VERHELLE. This is 1931?
Mr. PECORA. 1931. Give us the approximate amount.
Mr. VERHELLE. I t is more than a million and a half, and it might

be as high as four or five million. I am not at all sure, because those
reserves were set up from time to time, and I am not at all sure as
to the amount, sir:

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Hentschell was correct in his statement in his
letter of February 16, 1932, wherein he said [reading]:

It would appear to me that the company sustained substantial losses during
the past year, and I would like to have some information as to what these
were and the amounts.

Isn't that so?
Mr. VBRHELLET. Hardly, sir.

*lfe PteoRA. What is that?
Mr. VERHELLE. That is hardly so.
Mr. PECORA. Why isn't it so? Had not the Detroit Bankers Co.

sustained substantial, losses during the year 1931?
Mr. VERHELLE. They had written tfff a large amount of assets,

written down.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much?
Mr. VERHELLE. Or set up reserves against them.
Mr. PECORA. Those write-offs accounted for by far the greater part

of the 23-million-dollar reduction?
Mr. VERHELLE. Those write-offs are the reserves that were set up,

whenever they came.
Mr. PECofeA. They were not losses?
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Mr. VERHELLE. AS a matter of fact—it is purely my recollection,
but rather definite, that the bankers company paid quite an income
tax in 1931, if that would have any bearing on it.

Mr. PECORA. Were they losses, or were they not losses?
Senator COTJZENS. They were really contemplated losses, were they

not?
Mr. VERHELLE. I t depended upon what conditions would develop,

;as to whether they would become losses or whether they would not
become losses.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, in March 1932 you dictated this
memorandum that was put in evidence yesterday as Exhibit 15, in
which you stated that 'During October 1931 we estimated total
losses at $48,793,000." You were referring to losses in that statement,
were you noti

Mr. VERHELLE. But that statement was net used
Mr. PECORA. Whether it was used or not, you were setting forth a

iact, were vou not?
Mx. VERHELLE. That depends upon what the reason was why I

may not have used that letter.
Mr. PECORA. ,But whatever the reason was for your dictating this

memorandum of March 7, 1932, when you set forth therein that
" During October 1931 we estimated total losses at $48,793,000 ", you
were setting forth what you knew to be the fact, were you not?

Mr. VERHELLE. First of all, I question seriously whether or not
that memorandum was used and whether or not that definitely

Mr. PECORA. Will you please refrain from saying that again, Mr.
Verheile? You have told us that a dozen times yesterday, and you
have told it to us three or four times already this morning. I am
not asking you anything about whether or not this memorandum was
actually delivered by you to anyone else. You have admitted that
you dictated it. When you made that statement, or dictated that
statement as part of this memorandum which is dated March 7,1932,
you made a statement that was within your knowledge, did you not?

Mr. VERHELUB. Or my opinion, at least.
Mr. PECORA. Or your opinion. All right. Yesterday afternoon

you turned over quite a number of documents which were marked
for identification, and which you stated were copies that you had in
your possession of certain memoranda which, from time to time you
had prepared as comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co., and sub-
mitted to various other officers.

Among the memoranda which you produced yesterday afternoon
is this one which was marked Committee's No. 16 for identification,
as of January 25, 1924. I show it to you again so that you may
make sure that it is one of the papers that you turned over yesterday.
Will you look at it and tell us if it is ?

Mr. VERHELLE (after examining paper). I t is.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall having been asked, in the course of

your examination yesterday—I believe it was by Senator Couzens—
if it was not the fact that you had from time to time prepared mem-
oranda containing what was referred to as criticisms? Do you
recall that?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes; there were several questions.
Mr. PECORA. There was a series of questions along that line.
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^r. VERHELIJE. A series of questions along that line.
Mr. PECORA. And you answered, in substance, that you had not

done any such thing; that they were not criticisms?
Mr. VERHELUB. They were recommendations, criticisms, and sug-

gestions. I believe that I elaborated on that.
Mr. PECORA. This document, which was marked as committee's

exhibit no. 16 for identification yesterday, is addressed to Mr. Wil-
son W. Mills, chairman of the board of the First Wayne National
Bank, and is dated May 18, 1932. Attached thereto is a covering
letter addressed to Mr. Mills, dated May 19, 1932. Do. you recall
the occasion for your preparing this memorandum, whicli is denomi-
nated on the title page thereof as " Private and Confidential Mem-
orandum, Copy No. 5"?

Mr. VERHEMJB. I do, sir. Pardon me, Mr. Pecora. At this point
I would like to ask for that copy, or a copy of this. I suppose this
is the point where I must put it in the record.

Mr. PECORA. This is the point what!
Mr. VERHELLE. I would like to have that copy returned to me.
Mr. PECORA. Of what?
Mr. VERHELiiE. Of that particular memorandum, or a copy of it.
Senator COTJZENS. We will decide that after we get through with

your testimony.
Mr. PECORA. I now repeat the question I asked you. What were

the circumstances under which you prepared and gave to Mr. Wilson
W. Mills the original of this Committee's Exhibit No. 16 for
identification ?

Mr. VERHELLE. May I read that forwarding letter?
Mr. PECORA. Yes [handing a paper to the witness].
Mr. VERHELLE. There were two separate sets of circumstances.

One pertained to the forwarding letter and one set of circumstances
pertained to the report itself.

Mr. PECORA. Tell.US what those circumstances were, briefly.
Senator COUZENS. Please read the forwarding letter.
Mr. VERHELLE (reading):

MAY 19, 1932.
Mr. WILSON W. MILLS,

Chairman of the Board, First Wayne Bank:
In rereading this memorandum I have noticed the omission of a large num-

ber of items similar to those outlined herein, some of which have been covered
in memorandums and statements previously made to certain directors.

Because of your desire to have this memorandum at once, I have not had
the opportunity to supply the memorandums referred to. I will obtain them
for you as rapidly as possible.

Respectfully,
J. F. VEDRHELLE, Comptroller.

This particular letter was written at the suggestion of Mr. Mills
or, rather, Mr. Mills asked for a letter of transmittal or a memo-
randum covering, the subject discussed in the memorandum in order
to determine for himself as to the completeness of it. These cir-
cumstances relate to the letter of transmittal.

The report dated May 18, which it transmits, was a confidential
memorandum written for the purpose of definitely not permitting
anything that might be unethical or improper or might be con-
sidered out of order in connection with the activities of the personnel
connected with the various units of the Detroit Bankers Co. I t was
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a definite attempt to clean up, one might say, or discontinue any-
thing that might savor of an unethical practice; and I felt definitely
that I would be remiss in my duties as comptroller of the Detroit
Bankers Co. if I did not use my every effort toward that end. The
memorandum was submitted, and I know that since that time, within
just a few days ago, as a matter of fact, a representative or an in-
vestigator asked me about this memorandum, so I presume you have
some of the details in connection with it.

Senator COUZENS. I observe, with] reference to your transmittal
letter to Mr. Mills, that there is an omission of a large number of
items similar to these outlined therein. Were those omitted ones
later delivered to Mr. Mills?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; they were not—that is, I must qualify
that: There may have been certain items there that were completed,
ovf certain items uj>on which more information was furnished; but
as to actually carrying out the specific wording of that memorandum
I could not say that.

Senator COTJZENS. YOU refer herein also to the fact that some of
the items omitted from this report had been covered in memoran-
dums and statements previously given and made to certain directors.
Have you a record of those ? I

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; but I believe that you people have, be-
cause it was in reference to that that someone saw me a few days
ago and asked me questions connecting up those two reports.

Senator COUZENS. Was it for that reason that you submitted this
report yesterday?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had been asked, prior to your preparing and

giving to Mr. Mills this memorandum marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 16 for identification ", to make a report covering transactions
l>etween the First Wayne National Bank and certain of its officers,
had you not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And this report or memorandum was prepared by

you in response to that request or those directions that you received
from Mr. Mills, was it not? Perhaps if I read from the report which
is dated May 18, 1932, addressed to Mr. Mills, which was embodied
in this memorandum, the first paragraph thereof, it will refresh your
recollection. You say as follows:

In accordance with your direction I am sending you a report covering
transactions between the bank and certain of its officers which have been the
subject of conferences between you and Mr. Ballantyne.

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not know whether I received the instructions
or whether the directions came from Mr. Mills. I do not recall
that. I do not recall just who they came from at this time.

Mr. PECORA. In this communication addressed to Mr. Mills you
say that you address it in accordance^" with your direction."

Mr. VERHELLE. He may have directed someone to direct me.
Mr. PECORA. This memorandum concerns itself primarily mth a

report covering transactions between the First Wayne National
Bank and its predecessor institutions and certain of its officers,
does it not?

Mr. VERHELLE. I assume that is the way it is worded here.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU referred in an answer that you made a few
minutes ago to Senator Couzens' question, to unethical practices.
What did you mean by that? You said something about there
haying been unethical practices that you wanted to clean up and
that you felt it was your duty as comptroller to give your conscien-
tious devotion to the task—or that is the substance of what you
said in answer to Senator Couzens' question, as I recall it.

Mr. VERHEXJ^E. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did you mean by that?
M;r. VERHEIALE. The practices as covered in that report appear to

me to be questionable from an ethical standpoint.
Mr. PECORA. And they were practices relating to loans made by

the bank either to certain of its officers or upon the recommendation
and with the approval of certain of the officers of the bank?

Mr. VERHEIJIE. There is a various miscellaneous assortment of
items in there of miscellaneous types and descriptions, sir.

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum is a document of 48 typewritten
pages, and I do not want to burden this record nor your examina-
tion with any detailed survey of it; but tell us briefly, in order to
make a short cut to the subject, the general nature of these practices
that you regard as unethical.

Mr. VERHEIILE. The subject matter contained in this report was
the result of a review of the records of the various departments or
units by myself, personally.

Mr. PECORA. That report concerns itself with the First Wayne
National Bank, does it not?

Mr. VERHEI*LE. Not entirely, sir. The First Wayne National
Bank, of course, was

Mr. PECORA. Or the predecessor banks?
Mr, VERHELLE. I believe so; yes, sir; in the main, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently, either Mr. Mills of Mr. Ballentine, or

perhaps both, prior to your making this review of those records of
the bank which constitute the basis of this report to Mr. Mills, had
discussed with you the matter of making a survey or complete review
of certain loan accounts existing in the bank and with which certain
of the officers of the bank were connected in various manners?

Mr. VEBHELTJI. Mr. Ballantine had indicated to me that he wanted
everything handled properly-r-not in so many words, but I knew
definitely that that was his primary consideration; and as a result,
I verbally stated some of the questions I had in my mind, and my
recollection is that I was asked to put it in writing, and as a result
there is this specific report.

I did not quite complete my former answer, sir, to the previous
question. I had based this entire report on the records, as I saicl,
examined by myself, and I did not go any further in connection
with this investigation than that point, because I believed that it
was not up to me to do so, and that I had completed my end of
the transaction by substantially calling it to the attention of the
management.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean bjr that*; that having been asked by
either Mr. Ballantyne or Mr. Mills to review certain loan accounts
in the bank with which certain officers of the bank were connected,
you made that review, prepared and submitted that report to Mr.
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Mills, and by so doing considered that you had fairly discharged
the duty which was imposed upon you?

Mr. VERHELLE. Taking out one premise in your question, that I
had been asked to review certain loan accounts—I had not been asked
to review any certain loan accounts.

Mr. PECORA. Were you asked to review all of the loan accounts
of the bank?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Were you asked to review any particular loan ac-

counts ?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What were you asked to review?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would say that I reviewed whatever I thought

was the proper thing to review to cover the particular point that
has been discussed here.

Mr. PECORA. What was that point—unethical practices ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Mr. PECQRA. Unethical practices on the part of officers of the bank?
Mr. VERHELLE. I would say so.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer that memorandum or report,

which has been marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 16 for Identifica-
tion ", in evidence; but in view of its voluminous character I do not
think it is necessary to spread it in full upon the minutes of the
hearing.

Senator COTTZENS. I t was marked for identification yesterday.
Mr. PECORA. I am now offering it in evidence.
Senator COUZENS. I t may be received.
Mr. PECORA. I will ask the witness some questions about it, so

that it will not be necessary to put it all in the record.
(The document referred to, heretofore marked for identification

as Committee's Exhibit No. 16, was received in evidence, marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 95, Jan. 26, 1934"; and the same will notv
appear in full in the record.)

Mr. PECORA. The document has been marked in evidence as Ex-
hibit No. 95 of this date; and in this report or memorandum marked
" Committee's Exhibit.No. 95 " in evidence, among other things you
«ay as follows (reading):

In accordance with your direction I am sending you a report covering trans-
actions between the bank and certain of its officers which have been the sub-,
.iect of conferences between you and Mr. Ballantyne.

There are undoubtedly other details which will appear upon a more com-
plete review.

Because of the officers named, it did not appear to me to be advisable to
proceed further until the matter was reviewed by you.

The individuals concerned are as follows: John B. Bodde, Donald H; Sweeny,
Gilbert H. Beasley, Sidney J. Dowding, Elvin G. Krebs, Arnott H. Moody,
Kupert Pletsch, John H. Rooks, Alfred T. Wilson, F. E. Morrison, Mason
Borgman, D. M. Irwin, Theodore F. Torney, Daniel J. Gonion (River Rouge),
and Henry Rochrig (Wyandotte).

What was the reason for your saying in this report, as follows?!
[Reading:]

Because of the officers named it did not appear to me to be desirable to pro-
ceed further until the matter was reviewed by you.

Mr. VERHELLE. Because that was my opinion, sir.
Mr. PECOBA. What is that?
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Mr. VERHELLE. Because that was my opinion at the time.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you not consider it advisable to proceed

Until there had been a review by Mr. Mills ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I was an officer of the Detroit Bankers Co., not

an of&cer of the First Wayne National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. The Detroit Bankers Co. virtually owned all the cap-

ital stock of this bank, and as such it had a legitimate interest to
inquire into the operation of the bank, did it not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What I am trying to get at, Mr. Verhelle, is the rea-

son why you said in this report, at the very outset, that, because of
the officers named, it did not appear to you to be advisable to proceed
further until the matter was reviewed by Mr. Mills, who then was
the chairman of the board of the bank itself.

Mr. VERHELLE. Would he not be the proper person to whom to
report that, sir?

Mr. PECORA. Apparently Mr. Mills had already asked you to in-
quire into these things that you have referred to as unethical conduct
of practice and which affected officers of the bank, and, having
been assigned that task by Mr. Mills, you proceeded to fulfill it as
indicated by this report purporting to be a report of your examina-
tion of these so-called unethical practices. Why did you not proceed
further?

Mr. VERHELLE. Because it was a matter on which I wanted his
advice.

Mr. PECORA. After that statement in this report appears the fol-
lowing [reading] :

The following is therefore only an outline, and indicates the nature of the
transactions which it is believed are irregular. The outline is not complete,
but does cover some transactions of each of the individuals whose actions have
been brought to my attention. This memorandum does not cover ordinary
errors or negligence in connection with the handling of loans, the type of which
you are, it is believed, familiar with. It should also be understood that no
accusations are being made, but that the items contained herein are being
recorded only on specific instructions in accordance with the records of the
bank and in line with my. responsibility as chairman of the Detroit Bankers Co.

A cursory investigation has revealed the fact that the majority of mortgages
made through the First Wayne National Bank, involving either offtcers or
employees, have had but few principal payments. These mortgages are heavily
concentrated within a certain group of individuals, particularly those who are
or have been directly or indirectly connected with the making of the mortgage.
Of $1,100,(100 of mortgages that are in the names of officers or employees
$486,000 appear to be the liability of 27 such individuals. This totai involves
115 mortgages.

You found that to be a fact as the result of your cursory investiga-
tion, did ycfu not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECOfcA. You say further in this report to Mr. Mills [reading] :
It appears further that the officers and employees that have become involved

are principally officers and employees that have been connected with the Delray
branch, i.e., Messrs. Moody, Sweeny, Krebs, and Torney and certain officers
and employees of the Peoples State Bank, principaUy Mason Bergman.

You found that to be the fact, too, I presume?
Mr. VERBELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said also as follows in this report [reading] :
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The volume of mortgages in connection with the senior officers was such as
to make it practically impossible for those operating the mortgage department
to give the matter proper attention.

What did you mean by that statement in this report?
Mr. VERHELLE. I do not just recall specifically what I meant there^

unless it refers to the preceding sentence which you just read.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently not, because it refers to mortgages in con-

nection with the senior officers. Who were the senior officers that
you had in mind?

Mr. VERHELLE. It would be those whom I have covered there.
Mr, PECORA. YOU have mentioned specifically up to this point 15

officers.
Senator COUZENS. Which ones in that list are the senior officers

referred to there?
Mr. PECORA. Look at the list [handing document to the witness].
Senator COUZENS. Who were the senior officers in that list?
Mr. VERHELLE. They are referred to in the preceding paragraph—

Sweeny and Moody. That is my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. What offices did they have in the bank, respectively?

What was Mr. Sweeny's position?
Mr, VERHELLE. President.
Mr. PECORA. What was Mr. Moody's position ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Vice President.
Mr, PECORA. I observe this statement in your report, which I will

read to you [reading] :
Before entering into a discussion of all the types of transactions involving

the officers of the bank it should be stated that under the system in use it was
entirely possible for a loaning officer to borrow or loan to himself or anyone
else and discharge the liability without the matter coming to the attention
of those concerned.

Did you find that that was the situation ?
Mr- VERHELLE. I found that that was possible; yes, sir.
Mr* PECORA. What was the system in vogue at that time that made

that possible ?
Mr. VERHELLE. A bank of that size has a very large number of

loans on its books. They run into very many thousands. Upon
an examination Jby the banking authorities it was generally recom-
mended that certain items be placed in the loss column, and it is a
rather regular practice to charge those items against reserves at that
time. I t therefore becomes essential to follow up those items and
attempt to recover in connection with them. That particular item
there was handled by setting up a separate individual grpup of per-
sons, individuals who would have nothing to do with the originating
of those items, and those individuals would follow up the collection
of them and therefore prevent a possibility of that happening.

Mr. PECORA. Were not you also calling attention in this portion of
your report to a system which would enable the senior officers of the
bank to have the bank make a loan, an officer to himself, and to
discharge his liability and remove the note evidencing that liability^
without the transaction coming to the attention of others in the
hank?

Mr. VERHELLE. That could hardly be done, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Then what did you mean when you said that—
It is' entirely possible for a loaning officer to borrow on a loan to himself,

or anyone else, and to discharge his liability without the matter coming to the
attention of those concerned.

Senator COUZENS. YOU meant the management, didn't you?
Mr. VERHELLE. No, sir. I meant just exactly what that particular

paragraph says. And that is, that there are
Sentaor COTJZENS (interposing). Who were those that you had

reference to?
Mr, VERHELLE. Well, any loaning officer, if he knew how to do it,

under a system that had come down through the ages, could possibly
develop a method whereby that might possibly be done.

Mr. PECORA. Whereby what couldpossibly be done ? Do you mean
having the bank to make a loan to himself on a note, and then dis-
charge that liability, and remove the note without the matter coming
to the attention of others in the bank concerned with such transac-
tions? Is that what you meant?

Mr. VERHELLE. Substantially so; yes. He would have to know
how to do it, of course.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you found that to be a weakness, did you?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or at least you considered it to be a weakness?
Mr. VERHELLE. I did, sir.

1 Mr. PECORA. And you recommended that steps be taken to correct
it?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, you further say in this memorandum,

immediately following the portion I have just read to you, as
follows:

It is understood that definite steps have been taken to place the liability
ledgers under control and to remove the original notes from the control of
the loaning officer.

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was one of the steps that you caused to be taken

to correct the situation or system that you ha,ve just referred to here?
* Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you also say in this report of yours as follows:
A memorandum was addressed to Mr. Sweeny, calling his attention to the

erroneous impression which was given to the directors, and his attention is
specifically called to .the control necessary and which was being set up under
the new operations. Under those operations numerous transactions have been
brought to our attention, the details of which are not recorded here, but a
large number of which are written up and on file in our office. These indicate
that large and substantial losses have been incurred through negligence, and
so forth. Every effort to establish any effective control over the loaning
practices of the Peoples office has been strenuously opposed.

Who had strenuously opposed efforts to establish effective control
over the loaning practices of this 'bank or of any of its branches ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I would have to use the general term, and say the
management.

Mr, PIJCORA. Now, can't you tell us which individuals among the
managing personnel had strenuously opposed efforts to establish
effective control over the loaning practices of the bank?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, among them were Mr. Sweeny.
Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES 5 2 2 5

Mr. PECORA. Who was the president of the bank?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And who was one of the officers whose unethical prac-

tices are alluded to in this report of yours?
Mr. VERHELLE. Or rather, he was one of the officers in connection

with whom the transactions are recorded there, as shown by the
books of the bank, which on the basis of the records of the institution
might indicate, or would indicate, unethical practices.

Mr. PECORA. They would also indicate irregularities, wouldn't
they?

Mr. VERHELLE. I am not familiar at the present moment, I am
sorry to say; so as to be able to answer your question. I have not
read that thing since I submitted it,

Mr. PECORA. Well,for the purpose of refreshing your mind on that,
let me read from the fore part of this report, the following sentence:

The following is, therefore, only an outline, and indicates the nature of the
transactions which it is believed are irregular.

So that these practices you referred to as unethical, were also
irregular, were they?

Mr. VERHELLE. On the face of the record as it appeared; yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in addition to the specific transactions that are

•enumerated by you in this report, there were many other transactions
which you did not cover in this report because, as you have stated
here:

A large number of them are written up and on file in our office.
Mr. VERHELLE. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were those transactions of the samê  general char-

acter as those which you specifically enumerate in this report?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I saw one or two pages of that other report a

few days ago, and I don't recall the particular transactions enumer-
ated in there, and so I am not sure whether they were of a similar
character or of a different character.

Mr. PECORA. Well, where did you see that other report a few days
ago?

Mr. VERHELLE. In the hands of—I don't know whether he is one
of your men or one of Mr. Pratt's men.

Mr. PEOORA. What is the name of the man?
Mr. VERHELLE. I don't know his name.
Mr. PECORA. What was your answer?
Mr. VERHELLE. I know him when I see him, but I don't know his

name.
Mr. PECORA. I am assured that he was not one of our men.
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, lie was one of Mr. Pratt's men.
Mr. PECORA. Where did you see him?
Mr. VERHELLE. He brought it over to me and asked me if I

could
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Where was he, here in Washington or

in Detroit?
Mr. VERHELLE. He was iu Detroit. He showed it to me and asked

me if I could give him any information on the transaction that was
covered in there.

Mr. PECORA. Before I proceed to further question you about this
report, let me ask you: I note that the cover page of the exhibit in
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evidence is marked " Copy No. 5." Would that indicate that at
least five copies of this report were typewritten ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom were they given ?
Mr. VERHELLE. All were given to Mr. Mills.
Mr. PECORA. All of them were given to the one man?
Mr. VERHELLE. All but the copy which I kept.
Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently, this is the copy you kept, which

is marked " Copy No. 5 ]' ?
Mr.i VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember how many copies all told you caused

to be made of this report?
Mr. VERHELLE. I am not certain, but I think there were six.
Mr. PECORA. And you gave the other five to Mr. Mills?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO; there was one copy placed in the files of the

Detroit Bankers Co., and the remaining copies were given to Mr.
Mills, and I kept one copy mvself.

Mr. PECORA. Were you asked by Mr. Mills to have four copies
given to him?

Mr, VERHELLE. I do not recall, sir.
Mi*. PECORA. What was the office which Mr. John K. Bodde held

in thi^bank?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, let me see—(the witness rising and starting

toward Mr. Pecora as if to borrow the paper.)
Mr. PECORA. He was vice chairman of the board, wasn't he?
Mr. VERHELLE. When?
Mr. PECORA. In May of 1932.
Mr. VERHESLLE. Yes; he was vice chairman of the board.
Mr. PECORA; Now, in this report, marked " Committee Exhibit

No. 95", in evidence as of this date, under the caption "John R.
Bodde ", you say, in part, as follows:

And an improperly secured note of $20,000 of the Greenville (Mich.) Bank,
endorsed by John R. Bodde, was placed in the Peoples Wayne County Bank,
and approved by Donald N. Sweeny, (the full collateral was $7,950 on the
date it was taken over). This note, although approved by the executive com-
mittee, should have been known to have been uncollectable by the officers
recommending it. lit is a part of a $56,000 obligation on the part of an em-
ployee, W. L. White, who only recently was in charge of the discount depart-
ment at the Peoples office. This employee had previously been given a $750
increase in salary by order of John R. Bodde, against the judgment of the
personnel and operating officers. No attempt has been made to determine the
original purpose of this loan, nor of any other of the items endorsed by him.

You mean there that you made no attempt to find out who the
actual beneficiary was for the discounting of this $20,000 note?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it of interest to you at the time you made this

investigation, to ascertain whether or not Mr. Bodde might have
been the beneficiary of this discount?

Mr. VERHELLE. I t might have been, but I did not believe it was up
to the comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co., being the business of
the chairman of the board of the bank,

Mr. PECORA. YOU say further in this report, under the caption
"John K. Bodde":
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Incidentally our records indicate that the following officers and employees'
notes are endorsed by John R. Bodde: Rooks, $14,000; White, $20,000; Erwin,
$3,000; Rooks, $1,600; Frazier, $10,200.

Now, did you have any information that these other officers' and
employees' notes, endorsed by John K. Bodde, were notes which had
been discounted for the benefit of Mr. Bodde ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not recall that I had any opinions of any par-
ticular kind. I would say offhand that they were not, but I do not
know, of course, that I had any opinion.

Mr. PECORA. In this report you say further:
On November 2, 1931, the account of John R. Bodde was overdrawn $2,190.

On November 3, 1931, Anthony Bodde, who then had a liability of $9,106,
reduced his note to $7,500 and made a new note in the amount of $0,062.
The $62 presumably represented interest. The $6,000 was credited to the
account of Anthony Bodde on that note, and a similar amount was checked
out, and again the same amount credited to the account of John R. Bodde.

While the records indicate definitely that the $2,000 borrowed by John H.
Rooks was the same as that credited to Mr. Bodde's account, the $6,000 in
connection with the Anthony Bodde loan was not definitely checked to deter-
mine that this was ̂ n accommodation loan.

In saying that, didn't it indicate that you felt that at least some
of these discounts of other officers' and employees' notes were made
for the benefit of John E. Bodde ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I certainly did not want to create that inference.
I wanted to tell as much as I knew, based absolutely on the facts,
and no more. That is, on the facts as indicated by the records. I
did not interview those people. I merely personally reviewed the
records and found statements in there to be in accordance with the
records of the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but from your review made of the records and
the facts you ascertained therefrom, didn't it at least raise the ques-
tion in your mind as to whether or not some of these discounts of
notes signed by others but endorsed by Mr. Bodde, were really for
Mr. Bodde's benefit?

Mr. VERHELLE. I t is pretty hard to say what questions would be
raised in the mind of a man going over

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, where the one interrogated is the
one in whose mind the question arose it ought to be easy for that
person to answer the question propounded here.

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, you are going back 2 years, and I think as
to the questions which arose in my mind at that time, I would be
hardly able to say.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, among the other loan transactions that you
investigated and made the basis for this report, committee exhibit no.
95 in evidence, this date, there was a loan account in the name of
the Wise Chrome Products Co. Isn't that so ?

Mr. VERHELLE. I presume so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And under the caption " Wise Chrome Products Co."

in this report of yours, the first paragraph following is as follows:
On a " Dun " report dated October 9, 1931 it states that Dudley W. Bower,

whose relationship with, the bank has not been looked into, stated:
"That John R. Bodde and Donald N. Sweeny retained their interests but

were not officially directors of the company."
Now, the company that you referred to there was the Wise Chrome

Products Co., wasn't it ?
(
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Mr, VERHELLE. I suppose so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you say that this company has owned an aver-

age balance during 1931 on commercial of $770, and on pay roll of
$300; that it owes direct $25,329, and indirect $1,522. Collateral
secured by assignments of accounts receivable $8,065, a total of
$34,917. Then you go on further to say, as follows:

On February 13, 1931, the auditors reported as follows:
"The accounts of the Wise Chrome Products Co. show chronic overdrafts

since the latter part of last December, the amounts ranging from about $2,000
to $7,800 daily. The manager reports that the overdrafts are authorized by
loaning officers at the main office. He was unable to say whether or not
interest would be collected on them. All overdrafts were covered on February
14, during this examination."

Now, the examination referred to in that quoted part of your re-
port, was the examination then being made by the auditors of the
bank, or was it an examination being made by the national bank
examiner?

Mr. VERHELLE. I suppose it was while I was examining the rec-
ords. Offhand, at least, that is my recollection.

Mr. PECORA. -NO ; you are quoting here from a report dated Feb-
ruary 13,1931, " Made by the auditors."

Mr. VERHELLE. Let me see it, please.
Mr, PECORA. All right.
Senator COTJZENS. YOU meant your own auditors there, because you

do not ;call,national bank examiners auditors, do you?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Just look at that paper.
Mr. VERHELLE (after looking at the paper). I believe that must

have been our auditors' examination.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, do you know the loaning officers at the

main office who authorized this so-called " lot of chronic overdrafts "
of this company, the Wise Chrome Products Co.?

Mr. VERHELLE. I do not know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let us see if this will help you to recall who

they were
Mr. VERHELLE. I t may be shown in that report.
Mr. PECORA. In your report, which has been received in evidence as

committee exhibit no. 95, you say further as follows:
The auditors further report on June 14, 1932:
" Wise Chrome Products Co., pay-roll account, chronic overdrafts, and deposits

to cover. Okayed by Mr. Sweeny on March 29, 1982.
"Wise Chrome Products Co. deposits to cover. Chronic O.D.'s—"

And thatlneans, I take it, chronic overdrafts.
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And then you go on to tell about the Wise Chrome

Products account being overdrawn for a large amount from March
16, 1932, and say:

This overdraft is chronic, and is said to be authorized by Mr. Sweeny.

Does that serve to refresh your recollection as to who the loaning
officers were at the main office of the bunk that authorized those over-
drafts?

Mr. VERHELLE. Well, it would be just as is stated there.
Mr. PECORA. YOU also say as follows in this report:
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Were also holding a deposit ticket in the amount of $3,000, dated February
14, 1931, indicating a deposit to the credit of Wise Chrome Products Co. at
the Canton office; and the account of Donald N. Sweeny indicates a charge
for a like amount. The deposit ticket appears to be in the writing of Donald
"N. Sweeny. The original deposit ticket was held in the down-town office,
indicating that the deposit had been telephoned to the branch.

We hold a cashier's check of the American State Bank, made payable to
John B. Bodde, in the sum of $3,000, dated February 13, 19&L, and in the
endorsement of John R. Bodde, and crediting the amount to the Wise Chrome
Products Co. This cashier's check represented the proceeds of a note of the
Itflse Chrome Products Co., made payable to John B. Bodde and discounted
1}y him at the American State Bank, which note is still among the assets of
the American State Bank.

Mr. PECORA. What does that indicate to you?
Mr. VERHELLE. Certainly it is a definite relationship.
Mr. PECORA. What is that ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I t is a definite relationship; certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Between whom ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Between Mr. Bodde and that company at that

time.
Mr. PECORA. Also between Mr. Sweeny and the company?
Mr. VERHELLE. Not necessarily, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Previously in the report you called attention to a

Dun report dated October 9; 1931, a statement that John R. Bodde
and Donald N. Sweeny retained their interests but were not official
<iirectors of the company, referring to the Wise Chrome Products
€o.

Further in this report you say, as follows:
The statement of December 31, 1931, of the Wise Chrome Products Co. in

the credit files indicate quick assets of $180,000 against current liabilities of
4111,000. The company, it is understood, had previously experienced financial
difficulties.

You recall that, don't you ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I recall it now that you read it.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. VERHELLE. I recall it.
Mr. PECORA. All of which helped to indicate to you that these

loans and discounts were unsound from a banking standpoint?
Mr. VERHELLE. Indicated to me that the system in practice was

necessary to properly control the handling of those loans.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you say further in this report:
There is also a mortgage to the Wise Chrome Products Co. on the plant

located at 2480 Bellevue Avenue, originally appraised at $65,500. The original
mortgage was $25,000, and an additional $15,000 was granted on February 13,
1929, at which time an addition was built on the original plant. At this time
the plant was appraised at $90,000, the mortgage then being in the amount of
$40,000. Assessed valuation is $38,860, and the increase was approved by
A. H. Moody and George Wiley. Foreclosure proceedings were started in con-
nection with this mortgage, the unpaid principal on January 20, 1932, being

;$39.974; interest past due, $3,453; taxes past due, $3,166.
There is a memorandum in the file which states: "Do not foreclose. Com-

mercial department says paying on loans." Mr. Eckert states that the increase
was granted on the strength of the commercial department relationship; that
Messrs. Sweeny and: Bodde are thoroughly familiar with the account, and that
approximately 2 weeks ago he checked with Mr. Sweeny regarding the fore-

closing of this mortgage. Mr. Sweeney stated that nothing would be gained bv
doing that at this time, and that loans in the commercial department would
ibe jeopardized by such action.
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Do you know whether that mortgage was foreclosed eventually ?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; I do not know what eventually happenedL
Mr. PECOKA. I find in this report of yours under the caption " Don-

old N. Sweeny ", the following:
Donald N. Sweeny has 21 mortgages as his own direct obligation, with a:

present balance of $33,640, all of which are in arrears as to principal payments...
He is also liable on a mortgage witjh A. H. Moody in the amount of $30,000.
The last principal payment on any of these was made in October 1930. This-
officer is also listed as an organizer of and/or an officer in two companies that,
have been brought to our attention. He also appears to be indirectly con-
nected or affiliated with four other companies.

Do you recall what those other companies were?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Were they building companies?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were they companies with which a man namedJ

Wilkus was affiliated?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU found many loans to those building companies

and to other companies with which Wilkus and others of his asso-
ciates were connected, didn't you?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you covered them in this report to Mr. Mills?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And they were all loans that you questioned the

soundnless of from the credit standpoint?
Mr. VERHELLE. NO ; I don't believe that I said that. If I said it in:

there anywhere, why, I would have.
Mr. PECORA. YOU questioned the ethics of those loans ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. IS that right?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did you do that because of the connection which,

Mr. Sweeny had with those borrowers?
Mr. VERHELLE. I felt that no officer should ever be connected with

any outside interests, and furthermore, that if an officer is connected
with any outside interest he should not handle the business trans-
actions between the bank and that company.

Mr. PECORA. YOU found in connection with some of those loans
with which Mr. Wilkus was either directly or indirectly connected
that increases in those loans had been made while other loans made
to the same borrowers were in arrears?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. One of those loans referred to in your report under

the caption " Donald N. Sweeny" is mentioned by you in your
report as follows:

Charles H. Nevins, who is involved in approximately 58 mortgages in the
mortgage department, a large number of which have had no payments since
1927, 1928, 1929, and 1930, is indebted to the commercial department in the
sum of approximately $10,000, which was obtained by him in the middle of
1931. According to the average balance card, average balance 1931, $400. Such
loan is, of course, out of order. His full relations with the General Building
Corporation are not known, but the records indicate that he has had a mort-
gage assumed by the General Building Corporation.
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That is the end of this extract from your report that I want to
Tead to you. The General Building Corporation referred to here is
•one of the building corporations with which Mr. Wilkus was identi-
:fied and with which Mr. Sweeny had some connection ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say further in your report concerning Nevins:
Credit report in the credit folder regarding this individual, dated 1929,

•report's that lie hafe miiherotis properties, equities, and contracts involving-sev-
eral thousands of dollars, in addition to an equity in the home at his address,
all held jointly with his wife and not available for execution.

You say further in this report under the caption of " Donald N-
'Sweeny " as follows:

We have in the claims department a large item of Louis Chernaff. His
address is that of these two companies. A further claim in connection with
him arose under the name of Henry Nussbaum, who had borrowed on the
notes of Chernoff. A mortgage on our books that had been assumed by the
•General Building Co. arid subsequently assumed by H. Nussbaum, who is
assumed to be Henry, a plumbing contractor, was subsequently assumed by
another party, C. E. Anderson.

Louis Chernoff also appears to be involved with Gerson Cass, whose relation-
ship with the bank is of so involved a nature as to practically preclude the
furnishing of any information in connection with it. (In 1931 a reserve of
fc$^2J(Wb* was set up on loans of Gerson Cass and $10,000 on a mortgage of
Xouis Chernoff.)

Can you tell us anything more about those loans that you have set
forth in this portion of the report that I have just read to you ?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir. I put everything into the report that I
Tniew.

Mr. PECORA. Elaborate a little further than you have in this report
upon the following statement in it:

Louis Chernoff also appears to be involved with Gerson Cass, whose relation-
ship with the bank is of so involved a nature as to practically preclude the
•furnishing of any information in connection with it.

What did you mean by that ?
Mr. VERHELLE. I meant that I could not figure it out.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. VERHELLE. I meant that I could not figure it out with the

lime on hand, and so forth.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't it occur to you to ask Mr. Sweeny about Ger-

son Cass, in view of the fact that this loan to Chernoff that you refer
to here was mentioned as the loan under the caption of Sweeny?

Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir. I based that report practically entirely
on the record of the bank and did not go to those individuals in
-connection with anything. In fact, I believe I have in my preface
there the statement to the effect that these are not accusations of
any sort and must be considered in the spirit in which they are given,
or something to that effect, with a view that those questions would
be asked by Mr. Mills or that he would indicate to me that he would
want to ask me those questions.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, you must have had some knowledge
prior to the writing of this report of the relations in the past between
Gerson Case and the bank, because you call attention here to the fact
that in 1931 a reserve of $222,000 was set up on the loans of Gerson
Case and $10,000 in a mortgage of Louis Chernoff.
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Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I would get that from the records of the
bank at some subsequent date, of course.

Mr. PECORA. Still in this portion of your report referring to loans
under the caption of " Donald N. Sweeny " you make reference to
certain loan accounts of parties by the name of Davis, C. Roy Davis.
Do you recall that ?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. This is the reference you made:
C. Roy Davis, a physician in West Fort Street, has a loan in the amount of

approximately $32,000 approved by Donald N. Sweeny. He has been indebted
on various indirect small notes approved by A. H. Moody and Donald N.
Sweeny. In November 1929 this amount reached a total of $40,000, which was
paid down to $30,000 on April 10, 1930, increased to $54,000 on June 26, 1930,
paid down to $26,000 on September 3, 1931, and increased to $34,000 on October
5, 1931. This increase was granted while numerous other items were in
arrears and which are still in arrears at this time, indirect loans running
from $100 to $500 commencing January 17, 1924 to the present time, $801,
There was no margin card in the file at the time this matter was checked.
It was understood that Doctor Davis is a very close personal friend of Mr.
Sweeny, and his address in connection with the various transactions in the
bank is given as " Care of Donald N. Sweeny."

Senator COTTZENS. He evidently was in his care.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say further in this report about the Davis loans:
O. Roy Davis is also involved in 42 mortgages on which he is the original

mortgagor or have been assumed by him, totaling approximately $79,500.
These mortgages in a .number of cases were the outgrowth of transactions with
the Standard Home Building Co., David O. Wilkus, S. P. Wilkus, and B. and I*
Construction Co. Seven of these mortgages have had no principal payments
during 1931 and 1932. A notation on the credit card states "March 7, 1932.
has $13,000 savings account River Rouge." We have not been able to locate
this account.

Mr. VERHELLE. I would like to definitely go on record, Mr. Pecora,
as stating that the items in that report do not necessarily involve the
principals on those notes. They may be wholly and entirely free
from any question of the slightest criticism, and so forth, in connec-
tion Mr. Davis5 name.

Mr. PECORA. Who are the principals you refer to ?
Mr. VERHELLE. Well, I mean in this particular instance you men-

tion Mr. Davis's name.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to imply that these loans might not have

been for his benefit?
Mr. VERHELLE. For Mr. Davis' benefit ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VERHELLE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What do you mean?
Mr. VERHELLE. I mean that I do not know the detail of that par-

ticular transaction particularly, but it is just natural to assume the
relation was to Dr. Davis. He might have been a trustee or some-
thing else. I do not know. I merely called attention to it as being
a subject that ought to be discussed.

Senator COUZENS (presiding). We will recess until 2 o'clock.
(Accordingly, at 12:50 p. m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION

The hearing was resumed at the expiration of the recess.
Senator COUZBNS (presiding). The hearing will come to order.

TESTIMONY DP JOHN BALLANTYNE^-Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantjrne, do you recall that some time in June
1930 six banks within the city of Hamtramck were acquired by the
Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. BAULANTYNE. I know they were. Mr. Haas had full charge
of that and took care of that. I had no part or parcel in it.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with that acquisition?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Those six banks so acquired were as follows, were

they not—Peoples Wayne County Bank of Hamtramck, Hamtramck
State Bank, the Dime Savings Bank of Hamtramck, Peoples Wayne
County Bank of Hamtramck, the First National Bank of Ham-
tramc£, and the First State Bank of Hamtramck?

I noticed that there were two banks that I named that apparently
had the same name—Peoples Wayne County Bank of Hamtramck.
The first of those had a capital of $400,000; the second one a capital
of $100,000. The first one is the Peoples Wayne County Bank of
Hamtramck, capitalization $400,000, and the other one is the Peoples
Wayne County Bank, Hamtramck, capitalization of $100,000.

As one of the directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. at the time of
the acquisition of those six banks by that company, did you vote
for the acquisition of those banks ?

,Mr. BALLANTYNE. I presume I did.
Mr. PECORA. Those banks were regarded as being within the

so-called metropolitan area of the city of Detroit, were they not?
Mr.. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. According to my information, the Hamtramck State

Bank, which had a capital of $200,000, was acquired on May 31,1930,
by the Detroit Bankers Co., through the exchange of 8,000 shares ot
its stock for 2,000 shares outstanding of Hamtramck State Bank
stock. Does that accord with your knowledge and recollection?

Mr. BAUIANTYNE. NO ; I have no recollection of it, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. The Dime Savings Bank of Hamtramck, capitalized •

at $100,000, I understand was acquired by the Detroit Bankers Co.
on June 26,1930, through the means or process of the Detroit Bank-
ers Co. assuming a note of $101,990.40 which was then outstanding
on the part of certain directors of the Peoples Wayne County Bank
who were acting as trustees for the benefit of the stockholders of
that bank. Are you familiar with that? .

Mr. BATJTANTYNE. I just know about it; that is all. As a matter
of fact, Mr. Pecora, Mr. Mark Wilson and Mr. Haass handled every
one of those things and we relied on their judgment entirely. I was
not very much interested. They were small banks, and they knew
about them. They were savings banks, all of them, nearly, and I left
it to those who knew better the facts in the matter.

Mr. PEOORA. YOU feel, do you, that your knowledge of these ac-
quisitions of these six State banks is so deficient that you cannot
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answer any questions designed to bring out the facts and the cir-
cumstances surrounding the acquisitions?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am sure of that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Who do you say could answer those questions?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Mark Wilson, undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. AS I recall your testimony when you were last on

the stand before this committee, day before yesterday, you made a
remark to the effect that in connection with the condition of the De-
troit Bankers Co. in the year 1931 that company and the country
were then going through perilous times. I believe that is the ex-
pression you used—" perilous timers." Do you recall that?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I may have.
Mr. PECORA. YOU meant by that expression to refer to the so-

called depression?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first recognize the fact that the coun-

try was going through perilous times due to this depression?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. When did I first realize that we would have

such a depression?
Mr. PECORA. When did you first realize that we were having such

a depression?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, I couldn't just give you a date on it.
Mr. PECORA. NO; I don't mean that you should put a specific

date on it; but about when?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t seemed to start just about the time our organ-

ization started.
Mr. PECORA. That was in January 1930 ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And continued and grew worse as time went on, from

that time?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU will recall that according to your testimony

before this committee, the 12 trustees who were regarded as the
founders of the Detroit Bankers Co. and of whom you were one

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Caused to be sent under date of Octo-

ber 5, 1929, a circular letter addressed to the stockholders of the
five banks that were originally the banking units of the Detroit
Bankers Co. ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you will recall further that you testified—and

the documentary evidence itself shows—that in that circular letter
the stockholders were told specifically that the Detroit Bankers Co.
would pay a dividend at the annual rate of 17 percent?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Ye&.
Mr. PECORA. That dividend rate was fixed some time prior to

October 5,1929, was it not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t must have been.
Mr. PECORA. Because it is referred to in the circular letter which

bears that date ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The depression had not made its appearance up to

October 5,1929, had it?
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Mr. BAU<ANTYNE. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that when that dividend rate of 17 percent was

fixed some time prior to October 5,1929, it was based upon business
and economic conditions that existed prior to the depression?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. I think the real reason for i£—this is.only
my recollection—was that it was decided upon to match the existing
dividend. We really thought that the grouping together of these
banks would result in a great many economies. I t was proposed
and discussed; and I have heard it said that $10,000,000 would be
saved by the fusion of branches. I t was expected, without knowl-
edge of what was coming, that they would be able to make their
dividend rate.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, that 17 percent dividend rate fixed
prior to October 5, 1929, was based in part, if not entirely, u^on
a consideration of the earnings of those five banks for some period
of time prior to October 1929?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And also upon the history of the dividend paid by

those five banks prior to October 1929 ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; plus economies that we anticipated would

result from the consolidation.
Mr. PECORA. Those five banks were as follows, were they not—the

First National Bank of Detroit, the Peoples Wayne County Bank,
the Bank of Michigan, the Peninsular State Bant, and the Detroit
Trust Co. ? Those were the five original banking units of the Detroit
Bankers Group?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The only way in which the Detroit Bankers Co.

would be able to pay dividends upon its stock would be through
the receipt by it of dividends declared by the unit banks whose stock
the company owned?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that fixing the 17-percent rate, you expected to

receive in dividends from the unit banks enough to pay a dividend
at the rate of 17 percent per annum on the Detroit Bankers Co.
stock?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that for the 5-year period 1925 to 1929,

both inclusive, the average earnings of the First National Bank
were $1,391,548 per annum ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I did not know that.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know that the average dividend paid per

annum in that 5-year period by the First National Bank amounted
to $975,000 a year?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I did not know that.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know that during the year 1930 the dividend

paid by that bank to the Detroit Bankers Co. as the owner of its
capital stock aggregated $1,137,307?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, if you have the figures there
Mr. PECORA. Or in excess, by approximately $150,000, of the aver-

age dividend paid during the preceding 5-year period before the
depression occurred?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I will* take your word for it, that that is so.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the aggregate amount of the
dividends was that were paid by the FirstNational Bank for the
year 1931?

Mr. BALLANTTNE. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. TO the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. The year 1931 was, generally speaking, a worse busi-

ness year than the year 1930, was it not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am wondering—the year 1931 was the year

that I was chairman of the board of the First National Bank. Dur-
ing that year I think there were more care and attention given to its
credits than in any previous year, and losses were avoided that might
have affected it materially; but I do not remember just what was the
date

Mr. PECORA. During the year 1931, according to the annual report
for that year of the Detroit Bankers Co. to its stockholders, you
were chairman of the governing committee of the First Wayne
National Bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Verhelle, by gesture, indicates that he disagrees

with that statement of yours.
Mr. VERHELLE. Shall I answer that?.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VERHELLEr The officers as given here are the current officers

as of that time. Mr. Ballantyne became chairman of the board of
the First National Bank some time during May of 1931 up to Decem-
ber 81, 1931, at which time he became chairman of the governing
committee of the First Wayne National Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Which represented a consolidation of the First Na-
tional Bank of Detroit with the Peoples Wayne County Bank; is
that right?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The question I asked you, Mr. Ballantyne, was this,

in substance: Is it not a fact that business conditions generally
throughout the country in the year 1931 were worse than they had
been in the year 1930?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I would say so. I would say they were
very apt to be.

Mr. PECORA. Was not that especially reflected in our banking insti-
tutions?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not think any such conditions could fail to
have affected the banking institutions.

Mr. PECORA. What is your recollection as to the approximate
amount of dividends paid by the First National Bank to the Detroit
Bankers Co. for the year 1931 ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I could not give you that. I have no recollec-
tion on it whatsoever.

Mr. PECORA. I have told you that for the year 1930 the dividend
paid amounted to $l,137,000-odd. Is it your recollection that in the
following year, 1931, the bank of which you were an officer and
director paid dividends substantially in excess of the dividends it
had paid in 1930?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not believe I could recall that, Mr. Pecora.
I was an officer in that bank without power or executive authority.
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I had given my sole attention during my term of office in that bank
to the credits of the bank, a matter that I thought was the whole
root of the banking business, and I ga,ve my entire attention to that.
Any statements that were mades by me were based on information
and belief and my confidence in the officers who made the statement.

Mr. PEOORA. Would it surprise you to knov that in the year 1931
the First National Bank in Detroit paid to the Detroit Bankers Co.
dividends approximately three times the amount it paid in the year
1930? «I will go further—dividends more than four times the amount
of the dividends it paid in 1930?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not know that it woi^d.
Mr. PECORA. I t would not surprise you to know that?
Mr. BAiiLANTYNE. I t would surprise me; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you think that dividends exceeding four times

the amount of dividends paid in 1930 would be extraordinary?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. They would be.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any records which will indicate to you pre-

cisely the amount of dividends that the First National Bank paid
to the Detroit Bankers Co. for the year 1931 ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I have no records.
Mr. PECORA. Our records and our research show that the amount

of those dividends in 1931 was $4,649,642. As you sit there now,
assuming that this figure is correct, do you recall any facts and
circumstances which warranted the payment, having in mind busi-
ness and banking conditions as they were in 1931, of that dividend
of over $4,600,000 by the First National Bank ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I could not have any idea on that subject. I
was, as I say, up to the end of that year, acting as chairman of
the board without executive authority. I was giving all my time
to the question of credits in the bank. Julius died, I think, in May
df that year, and I was asked to continue the position. That is my
recollection. I do not have any personal knowledge of what the
dividends were.

Mr. PECORA. AS a member of the board of the bank you took part
in the action which led to the declaration of dividends, did you not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I presume I must have, but it has not regis-
tered in my mind.

Mr. PECORA. Did you act as a director?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you voted on the matter of the declaration of

dividends without some precise knowledge or even a general knowl-
edge of the circumstances and the business condition of the bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I do not think I ever voted for a
dividend that was not earned or that I did not believe was earned.

Mr. PECORA. Had this dividend of over four and a half million
dollars been earned?*

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am not prepared to say.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am not prepared to say.
Mr. PECORA. What can you tell us about the declaration of these

dividends of over four million six hundred thousand in the year
1931?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I cannot tell you a thing,,
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Mr. PECOBA. Was the matter of such insignificant value that you
paid no attention to it at the time?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I cannot alter my answer, sir. I am not with-
holding anything from you. I assumed, if any dividends were paid,
they were paid out of earnings; and if I passed on it, I had informa-
tion to that effect which led me to believe that the dividends were
earned.

Mr. PECORA. Did you consider, Mr. Ballantyne, that a director of a
bank could exercise any single duty or function of any greater im-
portance than declaring dividends tor the bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I doubt it.
Mr. PECORA. Appreciating, then, as I am assuming you did, the

importance of that function and of that duty, did you, as a director
of the First National Bank in Detroit, vote for tne declaration of
these dividends with full knowledge of the facts and circumstances,,
including earnings, and as to whether or not those facts and cir-
cumstances warranted the declaration and payment of those divi-
dends ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not know whether I voted or not; but, in
any event, my recollection is not very clear on that; and, in any
event, Mr. Pecora, I >yas informed and believed they were earned.

Mr. PECORA. Who informed you that they were earned?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The officers of the bank.
Mr. PECORA. Who?
Mr. BAMJANTYNE. The president, I presume.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a clear recollection of that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; I have no clear recollection of anything-

concerning it.
Mr. PECORA. Up to the present time I do not recall your making"

any answer concerning matters that I have questioned you about in-
volving the discharge of important duties as an officer and director
of the bank as to which you seemed to have any clear recollection.
Is that due to the fact that your recollection is poor generally?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. There was a good deal going on then, Mr. Pe-
cora ; and I don't know whether my memory is poor or not as a rule^
It is poor as to what you are asking me, but not purposely poor.

Mr. PECORA. I am not asking you about any insignificant thing.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I know you are not.
Mr. PECORA. I am asking you about some very important things.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. About the discharge of important duties by you as an

officer and director of the bank.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And your recollection as to those things is very poor ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Apparently.
Mr. PECORA. TO what do you ascribe that? I have tried to find

out if your recollection generally is poor, and you say it is not.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I probably ascribe it to the fact that, as stated

to you, during my term of office I was devoting all my time to
assist in the watching of the credits of the bank and taking1 care of
the liquidation of the bank. That was what I was focusing on;
and my memory is certainly poor in this particular thing you are
speaking about. After all, that is the basis of a bank, you know.
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Mr. PECORA. Would not the discharge of your duties in looking
after the credits of the bank necessarily keep you in touch with the
earning power of the bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not necessarily.
Mr. PECORA. I t would not?
Mr. BAIiLANTYNE. No.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall discussions at meetings of the board

of directors of the bank in which the question of the declaration of
dividends was involved?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not recall a meeting.
Mr. PECORA. During the year 1932 would you say that business

conditions had become worse generally than they were during the
year 1931?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would say they were no better.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say they were worse ?
Mr. BAI^LANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Why didn't you answer the question

specifically? You could answer it, because you did answer it on
the second time, but not the first.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think that on June 3 of that year the values
in the United States were at the lowest point for all time—on June
3 of 1932.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, do you know what dividends were
declared and paid by the First National Bank in the year 1932 to the
Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. Our research shows that the total amount of dividends

paid by that bank to the Detroit Bankers Co. in 1932 were $2,838,955,
or nearly three times the average yearly dividends paid by that
bank during the 5-year period from 1925 to 1929, both inclusive,
when there was no depression.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, in May of 1931, I think it was,
the president of the bank died, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). I think we know that pretty well by
this time.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Did I tell you that before?
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't recall.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you recall whether or not you told us before

that Mr. Haas had died in May of 1931?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I have a distinct recollection of having heard of it

at least 15 or 20 time from you.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. From me?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. That is one thing you are willing to admit, that in

May of 1931 Mr. Haas died, is it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Very well. I am willing to accept that as a fact from

now on.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. Now, what is the question?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5 2 4 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. Your reference to Mr. Haas' death has even driven it
out of my mind, so I will have to ask the committee reporter to
read it.

(The question was read by the committee reporter as follows:)
Mr. PEOOBA. Our research shows that the total amount of dividends paid by

that bank to the Detroit Bankers Co. in 1932 were $2,838,955, or nearly three
times the average yearly dividends paid by that bank during the 5-year period
from 1925 to 1929, both inclusive, when there was no depression.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, does that information surprise you?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, partially; yes.
Mr. PECORA. What do you say?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Partially. You know the bank was somewhat

larger
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Yes; it became merged with the Peo-

ples Wayne County Bank.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I beg pardon?
Mr. PECORA. I say, it became merged.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. But prior to that it was larger, too. I think

about $30,000,000 were added the year I joined the bank. So it
might have made a difference in the earnings.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall having acted as a director of the bank
in 1932 on the resolutions declaring dividends for 1932 that were paid
by this bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not. But I may have done so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU became president of the Detroit Bankers Co. in

May of 1931 and served in that capacity until about the middle of
1932, didn't you?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In 1931 isn't it is a fact that the Detroit Bajtikers

Co. paid dividends at the rate of 17 percent upon its capital stock?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which was at the same rate that dividends were paid

by it for the year 1930?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that toward the latter part particularly

of the year 1931 national bank examiners found fault with the liber-
ality oi the dividends that were being declared ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. In 1931?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; in 1931.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. At the close of 1931?
Mr. PECORA. Before the close of 1931, during the year 1931 in

fact
Mr. BALLANTYNE. During my office in the First National Bank or

later?
Mr. PECORA. Also during the time that you were president of the

Detroit Bankers Co.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I have a recollection that bank examiners

criticized the situation; yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the basis of their criticism?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I think, if I recall it correctly, they indi-

cated that they might have to stop the payment of dividends if the
improvement was hot greater.
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Mr. PECORA. Nevertheless, in the face of that criticism of national
bank examiners, the Detroit Bankers Co. paid 17 percent dividends
in the year 1931?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it made no reduction in dividends.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. In order to enable it to pay that dividend in 1931,

do you know that some of the units of the Detroit Bankers Co.
had to declare special dividends in addition to their regular
dividends ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not know that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PEGORA. Why wasn't heed given during the year 1931 to the

criticisms of national bank examiners with regard to dividends ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't know that I am the one to answer that

question, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were, during the latter half of that year, the

executive head of the Detroit Bankers Co., and if that does not make
you the one to answer the question, holding the responsible position
that you did, I would like to know who should answer it.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I was in that position less than 2 months before
the 6-months period of that year; and by the end of the year I did
cut down the dividend.

Mr. PECORA. YOU cut it down by the end of the year, do you say?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, didn't you say before, what I understand is

the fact that during the entire year 1931 the Detroit Bankers Co.
paid dividends at the rate of 17 percent on the par value of its stock?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that its dividends were not cut down that yea*

at all, were they ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, no. But in 1932 the dividend was cut

down.
Mr. PECORA. I know that the dividend was cut down in 1932, but

I am talking now about 1931.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I was only president then of the Detroit Bank-

ers Co. for 6 months.
Mr. PECORA. For nearly 8 months during the year 1931, wasn't i t !
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. During the time that those criticisms were being

made by national bank examiners?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. TO what are you now saying " No "?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The only criticism I had from the national

bank examiners that I can recall was when I was with the First
National Bank. And they did criticize then. Now, what the nature
of the criticism was, again my memory is not clear. But they did
indicate then that they might have to stop payment of dividends
unless there was an improvement.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, it appears that there was an examination made
of the First National Bank as of September 25, 1932, by national
bank examiners. That was the year in which the First National
Bank paid dividends of over $4,600,000.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And in the report of that examination let me say
that the examiner stated that u The dividends should be curtailed/'
Now, was that brought to your attention?

Mr. BAUiANTYNE. I have just stated to you that I recollect about
that.

Mr. PECORA. For the year 1931 this is. I am now referring to an
examination made as of September of 1931.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, weren't we talking about 1931 before?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; but I understood you to say that you did not

get a criticism until some time in 1931.
Mr. BAUANTYNE. Oh, no. I wasn't connected with the First

National Bank then.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what office did you hold in the First National

Bank in the year 1931?
Mr. BAIJ,A:NTYNE. Chairman of the board.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were its chairman of the board ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS chairman of the board was there brought to your

notice any criticisms made by national bank examiners at any time
during the year 1931 ?

Mr. BAULANTYNE. Oh, yes. That was what I was speaking about.
Mr. PECORA. Some of those criticisms were directed to the divi-

dend-paying policy of the bank?
Mr. BAULANTYNE. Yes. And it was indicated that they might

have to stop our dividends unless there was improvement, as I have
already testified.

Mr. PECORA. Was that criticism of the bank made as a result of the
examination as of September 25,. 1931, brought to your notice; or
was there brought to your notice what I now read to you:

This report reflects a very unsatisfactory condition, showing classified loans
and doubtful paper aggregating approximately the surplus and profit of the
bank, without taking into consideration a large amount of slow assets. This
condition has been brought about by two major causes, namely, the general
business depression, and the shrinkage in the inflated value of real estate, and
poor management.

In the first instance Detroit has suffered along with other large cities from
the depression, and more particularly because of the slowing down of the motor
industry. The city has a large floating population, relying to a great extent
on this one industry for its income. When this source of income is materially
reduced, all other branches of business are to some extent affected.

This condition has been reflected to a very marked degree in the value of real
estate. Real estate values of 2 years ago have been cut in half, with little
activity on this basis. Large buildings have not shown any market whatever.
Foreclosures and receiverships are numerous.

The Detroit Clearing House Association have agreed to withhold from the
market any parcels of real estate received through foreclosure, for 6 months,
hoping by this procedure to increase values.

Mr. BAIJ/ABTTYNE. I do not recall that language. I think about
that time the banks were consolidated, Mr. Pecora. In November
of that year the consolidation took place.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; it did not take place until the 31st of December
of that year, did it?

Mr. BAIILANTYNE. Well, it was done in November. The examin-
ers came back and stayed with us, and the consolidation was ef-
fected.
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Mr. PECORA. This report, from which I have read to you, is the
report of the examination only of the First National Bank made
as of September 25, 1931.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, in November of that year the examiners
came to us, and we decided, whether as a result of that report or
not, I cannot recall, but it was decided that we should have this
consolidation. I think it was about time that the real-estate com-
mittee was formed to intelligently handle real-estate operations;
and under the jurisdiction of Mr. Holden and Mr. Drennen, and
some other gentlemen, the write-off was made. We came to the
Comptroller about that situation and talked with him.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, this report has nothing to do with any con-
solidation.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, it resulted in the consolidation.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t must have resulted in the consolidation, must

it not ?
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ballantyne, this report is simply the report

of the examination of the First National Bank made as of September
25, 1931?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And does not concern itself in any way with the con-

solidation that was effected on December 31, 1931. Isn't that ap-
parent to you?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. I t is not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say it is not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. HOW could a report of national-bank examiners of the

First National Bank of its condition on September 25, 1931, have
anything whatsoever to do with the consolidation that had not taken
place?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. With a consolidation that had not taken place?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I t had a great deal to do with the consolidation

that took place.
Mr. PECORA. This report had nothing to do with that consolida-

tion, did it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well
Mr. PECORA (continuing). In other words, the national-bank ex-

aminer who made this report did not, in the report or in his ex-
amination of the First National Bank as of September 25,1931, have
anything to do with the consolidation that took place at the end of
the year, did it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, they were back in November. We planned
a consolidation prior to November.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, I am certainly trying to be as indul-
gent with you as I possibly can. I want to shorten your examination
in deference to your Vishes in order that you may be permitted to
return to your home.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
175541^84—FT 11 13
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Mr. PECORA. But if you are going to answer questions by referring
to matters the questions do not call for, I am afraid you will frus-
trate me in my purpose.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. My dear sir, my dear sir, we would not have
taken those steps tot consolidate those banks for any other reason
than just what I am telling you.

Mr. PECOEA. But the national-bank examiner making this report
does not refer in any way to any consolidation, not even to a con-
templated one, does he?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. He had not, probably, thought of the way out.
Mr. PECORA. And it was not his business to think of the way out,

was it? That was up to the officers of the bank, to find a way out.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, we thought the way out.
Mr. PECORA. I am questioning you solely upon the report made

by the national-bank examiner.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS of September 25, 1931, of the First National

Bank.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you understand that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I perfectly understand it.
Mr. PECORA. Then, won't you please be guided in your answers

by that understanding?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am trying to be so guided, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let me ask you again—and, you know, Mr.

Ballantyne, I have a lot of patience and am perfectly willing to
expend it even if it requires your attendance here all of next week,
but I am trying, all for your sake, to conclude your examination
as speedily as possible in order that you may return home; but if
you won't cooperate with me in that respect, and continue to go off
on other subjects, I will simply stick to it.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am not hindering you. I am trying to be as
honest with you as I like to be with anyone else. I am giving you
the benefit of my memory of the situation. I cannot remember dates,
perhaps, as well as some other men can, but I do know that toward
the end of 1931 we chose to make this consolidation in order and for
the sole purpose of getting something more back of the figures;
and it must have been influenced to some extent, as you will admit,
by the report that you have there.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, at this time I simply want to question
you and get answers from you with regard to this report made by
the national bank examiner of his examination of the First Na-
tional Bank.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU understand it is a report on his examination

made as of September 25, 1931?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please, for the time being, ignore anything

that happened after that date. I will come to those subsequent
events shortly.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to ask you this question: Do you agree

with the remarks made by the national bank examiner in his report'
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of the examination of the First National Bank as of September 26',.
1931, and which remarks I have read in full to you ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think I made-^-would you mind showing me
that again, Mr. Pecora ?

Mr. PECORA. Here it is. You will find it under the caption " Gen-
eral Remarks." Just read it all and then make your answer to
the question.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Was this in the report, or was it on yellow
sheets ?

Mr. PECORA. NO, it is not in tHe confidential portion of the report.
Mr. BALLANTYNE (after reading the portion referred to of the

report). I think I would agree with that.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that you would agree with these general

remarks of the national bank examiner?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. But, understand, Mr. Pecora, when an

examiner comes in in September and makes a report on the First
National Bank, we would probably not receive a copy of that report
for" weeks, or maybe a month or two. But I think I may state to
you truly that that report precipitated the consolidation of those
two banks. I think and honestly believe that that was what it was.

Mr. PECORA. Even though you may not have received a copy of
the report of this examination until several weeks after it was
made, the fact is that the general remarks of the examiner, with
the substance of which you have just stated you agree ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Referred to conditions in the bank which were

already known to you even before the national bank examiner called
them to your attention?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I would say to you that times were
very difficult and very trying. I was literally praying all the time
for a wink of sunshine to come along and restore values. I cannot
put the day or the date from my memory on all 0iat happened.
But I do Iniow that that report that you have is directly coupled
up with the consolidation.

Mr. PECORA. I know that now, too, because you have told me
that half a dozen times in the last 15 minutes.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. But you did not seem to believe me, yet it is
true nevertheless.

Mr. PECORA. I haven't doubted it. I simply marvel at the fact
that you keep referring to it when I do not ask ^rou any questions
about it.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, didn't you indicate that you did not
believe it?

Mr. PECORA. NO. What I had asked you last, Mr. BallantyneT
in substance is this: That the condition of the bank, as indicated in
his general remarks by the national bank examiner who examined
it as of September 25> 1931, was a condition that was already known
to you even before you received any copy of the report of the
national bank examiner.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. DO you say it was not?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, no; not in general terms. I t could not be.,

I t required an examination to disclose those facts.
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Mr. PECORA. Did it require an examination
Mr. BAIILANTYNE (interposing). I might have felt apprehensive.

If you ask me that question I will say yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, what salary were you getting as the

executive officer of this First National Bank?
Mr. BAIILANTYNE. I t was $25,000 a year.
Mr. PECORA. And in addition to that you were getting a salary at

the rate of $50,000 a year from
Mr. BAiiLANTTNE (interposing). Oh, no, no.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). The Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. BAiiLANTTNE. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. What was your salary from, the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. BALiiANTYNE. I t was $50,000 from the Detroit Bankers Co.,

and I never asked for that. I was drawing $25,000 until I went to
the Detroit Bankers Co. They increased it to $50,000. The former
president had been getting $100,000. I had the position for a few
months at $50,000 and then cut it down to $40,000.

Mr. PECORA. All right. As the executive head of the bank in
September of 1931 •

Miv BAI&ANTYNE (interposing). The executive head of which
bank?

Mr. PECORA. Of the First National Bank.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I wasn't the executive head of the First National

Bank.
Mr. PECORA. Weren't you the chairman of its governing board?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Of the First National Bank?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Why, no; not at the end of 1931. I was a mem-

ber of the board and chairman of the board of the First National
Bank.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were chairman of the board of the First National
Bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; but with no executive authority.
Mr. PECORA. Well, as chairman of the board of the First National

Bank did you consider yourself as having only nominal power?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I thought so. The executive control rested with

the president of the bank. I think the bylaws will indicate that.
Senator COUZENS. Who was the president?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Chittenden for a part of the year, and Mr.

Douglas for a part of the year.
Mr. PECORA. Did you learn for the first time in 1931 from the

copy of this report oi the national bank examiner of his examination
of the First National Bank that--—

A very unsatisfactory condition existed with regard to classified loans and
doubtful paper, aggregating approximately the surplus and profit of the bank
without taking into consideration a large amount of slow assets.

Did you learn that for the first time through the medium of the
national bank examiner's report?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Of the actual condition, yes. I could not get
it in any other way than by an examination.

Mr. PECORA. YOU could not know it as a consequence of your
being the chairman of the board?
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Mr. PECORA. Does the chairman of the board hold a position of
such slight consequence that he could not know of the general con-
dition of the bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I have said to you that if you ask me if I was
apprehensive, I would say yes. But if you ask me specifically if I
knew these facts I have got to say no.

Mr. PECORA. Did you know the facts with regard to the condition
of the real estate market in Detroit at that time without waiting for
this report of the national bank examiner and his allusion to it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I knew that the thing was slipping, yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in March of 1931 were you connected in any

capacity with the First National Bank in Detroit?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. In March ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, in March of 1931?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I wonder if that was the time that I went with

them? Was it? You can possibly tell me better than I can. [Mr.
Verhelle hands the witness a paper.] Yes, I was connected with the
bank in March 1931.

Mr. PECORA. In what capacity?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. AS chairman of the board.
Mr. PECORA. AS chairman of the board ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you were chairman of the board of that bank

then for sometime during the year 1930, weren't you ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I acted as chairman without salary after I went

upstairs. I was temporarily asked to do that.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I have before me a copy of the report of the

national bank examiner of his examination of the First National
Bank in Detroit made as of February 21, 1931, in which he calls
attention to the following: That the total surplus fund and net
undivided profits and all reserve accounts in the bank amounted to
$17,298,821.70. And that the aggregate amount of slow loans he
found in the bank were $16,229,0(X); and that the aggregate amount
of doubtful loans, with loss probable, on hand, he estimated at
$1,687,000; and the estimated amount of losses $1,828,660, which
aggregate exceed by about $2,000,000 the total amount of surplus,
undivided profits, and reserve accounts of the bank at that time.
Were you familiar with that condition ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I knew there were a lot of slow loans there.
Mr. PECORA. Were you familiar with that condition then? I

mean the condition I have stated from the examiner's report as of
February 21, 1931?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Not specifically; but I knew there were a lot
of slow loans, not exactly all, but I knew there were a lot of doubt-
ful loans, border-line loans, but as to the exact figures I do not
recall them.

Senator COUZENS. Isn't it true, Mr. Ballantyne, that bank officers
do not know the condition of their bank until the Government exam-
iner makes the examination ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. They know it better then, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. They know it what ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. They know it better then.
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Senator COUZENS. Although the officials of the bank are on the
job all the time and the bams examiner comes in only occasionally,
the bank examiner

Mr. BALLANTYNE (interposing). Twice a year.
Senator COUZENS (continuing). Shows you the real condition of

your bank?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Senator, I told Mr. Pecora that if he asked me

if I was apprehensive I would answer in the affirmative.
Senator COUZENS. I am not talking about that.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. But actual knowledge, no, I could not do it

until the bank examiner or some other examiner went through and
specifically made an examination of the bank.

Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, the records show that a
large service fee was paid by these unit banks to the Detroit Bankers
Co. for doing their auditing. Is that not true ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. I do not know how much that was.
Senator COUZENS. I t was a substantial fee, wasn't it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; I presume so.
Senator COUZENS. And so you paid the Detroit Bankers Co., or

these units did, a substantial fee for auditing and keeping them
informed as to the condition of their bank? Is that true?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Keeping them informed, not as to the quality
of the assets, Senator.

Senator COUZENS. What as to ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The auditors go through and check on the cor-

rectness of the figures.
Senator COXTZENS. And that is all ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is all.
Senator COUZENS. But you said in substance that you sit there,

and your loaning officers sit there, and the other officers sit in there
day after day, with salaries of $25,000 to $50,000 a year, and they
do not know the condition of the bank until some examiner comes
around at $10,000 a year and tells them?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I am not saying I did not know it, did not
know anything about it.

Senator COUZENS. Well, I know that.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I say I was apprehensive. Who wouldn't be

that was in the bank?
Senator COUZENS. I am not asking you about whether you were

apprehensive.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. But exact knowledge, Senator, I could not give

you exact knowledge about it without an examination.
Senator COUZENS. IS that true of all banks?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think it is quite largely true of any bank.
Senator COUZENS. SO you want this committee to understand that

the public are relying almost solely as to the condition of the bank
on the examination made by Government officials; is that correct?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; not entirely.
Senator COUZENS. HOW correct is it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I tell you, Senator, if you had asked me at any

time about the Merchants National Bank I could have told you. I
could tell the bank examiner all there was about the bank. But this
was another proposition. I t would take a man a year to get familiar
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with a bank of that size, a man working hard. You have got to re-
ifrember that I was in there just a short time at best.

Senator CouzENSi No; I was not talking about that specific case.
I was asking if that was generally so, and you said yes, that was
generally so.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Don't try to trap me, please, Senator.
Senator COTJZENS. I am not trying to trap you; I want the facts.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I could have told about my own bank perfectly

well without any bank examiners ever coming to it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were chairman of the board of this bank during

all of the year 1930 and all of the year 1931?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. No .
Mr. PECORA. Didn't that put you in a position-——
Mr. BALLANTYNE (interposing). I was not chairman of the board

all during the years 1930 and 1931.
Mr. PECOKA. HOW lon|* were you chairman of the board?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. From May 1, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Until when?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I should say from May 1, 1930, to Jan-

uary 16,1932.
Mr. PECORA. All right; that embraces the greater part of the years

1930 and 1931?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. For a great part of that time I was not actively

in that bank. I was upstairs, again filling Julius' shoes.
Mr. PECORA. Filling whose shoes?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Julius.
Mr. PECORA. Oh; our friend Julius.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; our friend Julius.
Mr. PECORA. But you did have apprehensions about the condition

of the bank in 1931, even before these conditions were referred to
by the national bank examiner ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I had apprehensions about every
bank.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; about this particular bank, is what I am trying
to find out.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Having those apprehetysions, did you think it was

sound for the bank in 1931 to pay dividends of over $4,600,000, or
more than 4 times the amount of dividends that it paid in 1930 and
more than five times the average annual dividends it had paid for the
5-year period prior to the depression?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I did not know they were paying
in that proportion, frankly.

Mr. PECORA. What were you doing as chairman of the board of
directors and not knowing anything about the dividends they were

Saying in 1931 ? Why were you ignoring that important duty and
unction of a director, not to speak of the chairman of the board?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think I told you what I was trying to do.

I was focusing entirely on the credits of that bank.
Mr. PECORA. And paying no attention to its dividend policy?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I had not given it much thought, because there

were others who were more intimately connected with that.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the others?
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Mr. BALLANTTNE. Well [referring to papers].
Senator COUZENS. Can you, Mr. Verhelle, tell us how many direc-

tors you had in 1931 in the First National Bank?
Mr. VERHELLB. During the year of 1931 ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. VERHELLE. That is the bank or the bankers company?
Senator COUZENS. NO; the First National.
Mr. VERHELLE. The First National had about 35.
Senator COUZENS. They had about 35 directors?
Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.
Mr. BALLANTTNE. And 21 officers.
Senator COUZENS. Thirty-five directors and twenty-one officers,

and yet they required a bank examiner to come around and tell them,
that whole group, the condition of the bank, if I understand the
testimony.

Mr. BALLANTTNE. YOU are asking me if I knew it, Senator ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes; I understand.
Mr. BALLANTTNE. Mr. Pecora is asking me if I knew all these

facts. I answer I cannot recall knowing the facts and figures.
Senator COUZENS. But you made the general statement in answer

to me if it was customary for banks, bank officials, and directors, to
learn of the condition of their banks through an examination by
public officials, and you said you thought that was true.

Mr. BALLANTTNE. NO ; not through public officials. By some source
or other.

Senator COUZENS. What other source would there be other than
employees of the bank?

Mr. BALLANTTNE. Well, there might be a directors' examination.
Senator COUZENS. Did the directors' examination in 1931 inform

you the condition that the bank examiners pointed out ?
Mr. BALLANTTNE. Informed all the directors.
Senator COUZENS. SO that the directors did know in 1931 the same

conditions that were pointed out then by the bank examiners?
Mr. BALLANTTNE. Yes. Oh, they knew it.
Senator COUZENS. I am glad to have that, because I had assumed

by testimony given elsewhere that they did not know those condi-
tions.

Mr. BALLENTTNE. The bank examiner invariably took the matter
up with the directors.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; but you told me the directors knew all
about it before the bank examiner.

Mr. BALLANTTNE. Before the
Senator COUZENS. YOU what?
Mr. BALLANTTNE. I told you what?
Senator COUZENS. YOU told me that through the directors' exami-

nations they knew the condition.
Mr. BALLANTTNE. Oh, I don't know, I don't know just how the

examinations were conducted. I was not the executive officer of that
bank at any time.

Senator COUZENS. From your experience with directors' examina-
tions of banks of which they are directors, do they learn of the
general conditions of the banks that they examine?

Mr. BALLANTTNE. They ought to.
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Senator COTJZENS. And I suppose we have a right to assume that
is true?

Mr. BALLENTYNE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Then, in that event, the directors of the First

National Bank must have known about this condition before the
examiners came around. I think that is a correct assumption.

Mr. BAMiANTYNE. I think some of them knew or appreciated it.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, do you recall what dividend was

declared for the first quarter of 1932 by the bank?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. By the individual banks ?
Mr. PECORA. By this particular bank.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO ; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I understand from the national-bank exam-

iner's report that it was at the rate of 16 percent per annum.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not the condition of the

bank justified a dividend declaration at that rate?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that it was criticized by the national-

bank examiner for the first quarter of 1932?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever sit in at a meeting of the board of

directors or officers of the bank, either in 1931 or 1932, at which
there was brought up for discussion criticisms or comments of the
national-bank examiners with regard to the bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I sat in one meeting where Mr. Leyburn criti-
cized the banks. That is the meeting I spoke to you about in which
it was indicated that unless there was an improvement dividends
would have to stop. I thought at the time that it was a kind of a
mild criticism, but that is the only one I remember sitting in with
Mr. Leyburn on. Of course, in 1932 I was upstairs. I was not in
the bank at all and was no longer even officially connected with it.

Mr. PECORA. YOU thought that the criticism or Mr. Leyburn, chief
national bank examiner for that district, that you have just referred
to, was a mild criticism?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is my—it was not jnild in the sense of lack
of seriousness, but it was mildlv stated, I thought, at the time.

Mr. PECORA. Did you think ne was conservative in his statement?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think he was trying to be.
Mr. PEOORA. Trying to be conservative?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then why were dividends aggregating nearly $3,000,-

000 declared and paid by this bank in 1932?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, may I ask you this: I was never an

executive officer of that bank.
Mr. PECORA. Who declared the dividends, the executive officers or

the board of directors?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. The board of directors.
Mr. PECORA. All right; jrou were a director, weren't you?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir; I was a director.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were chairman of the board of directors ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And it was the function and duty and power only

of the boarji of directors to declare dividends?
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Mr. BA^LAN^YNB. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Not of the executive officers?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then why do you continually remind me that you

were not one of the executive officers when I question you about the
declaration of dividends by the board of directors of wnich you were
the chairman?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, I don't know why I remind you, except
that the board of directors are a very substantial group 01 men here.

Mr. PECORA. And they were so substantial and they had such
.faith and reliance upon your judgment and experience that they
made you chairman?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Oh, I don't know that was it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that they made you chairman because

they did not consider you were competent to be the chairman?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I would not say that either.
Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think the reason I was chairman of the board

was largely because Mr. Haass wanted me to be in there. I don't
know that it was for any other reason.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Ballantyne, you have laid great emphasis
on the fact that you were dictated largely on your dividend policy
by what the bank examiner, Mr. Leyburn, said. I understand he
gets somewhere about 10 or 12 thousand dollars a year, and you
relied largely on his judgment as to dividend policies, in spite of
the fact that in 1931 you had 45 directors and in 1932 80 directors.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. x es.
Senator COUZENS. NOW, you take the judgment of Mr. Leyburn on

a dividend policy in spite of the fact that you had 45 directors in
1931 and 80 directors in 1932.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. SO you concluded that Mr. Leyburn's dividend

policy was the controlling factor in spite of all those directors; is
that correct?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't say that that is quite correct, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. Well, I notice that Mr. lieyburn uses an alibi

all the time, every time the question of dividend comes up, no matter
where.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. The only thing1 is that I did not feel that I
was solely chargeable with the dividend policy, in spite of my title,
which meant very little in that bank.

Senator COUZENS. NO; but Mr. Pecora has pointed out a number
of times that the dividend policy is settled by the board of directors.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; of which I was one.
Mr. PECORA. And the chairman?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Beg pardon?
Mr. PECORA. And the chairman of them?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. And the chairman; yes.
Mr. PECORA. When did you resign from the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. In May of 1932.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you resign, Mr. Ballantyne ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, my resignation was in quite a long

time before that, in the hands of one man. I t was a delicate time.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PBAOTIOES 5253

I t was well known to everybody, as I said yesterday, that my term
was a very onerous responsibility, holding up a bank that had not
fused five banks. An angel from heaven could not fuse five banks.

Senator COUZENS. Why was that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Would you let me continue
Senator COUZENS. Yes; go ahead. Pardon me.
Mr. BATITIANTYNE. TO tell this thing, so I can tell the truth

about it?
At the time of the consolidation of those banks I asked for just

one thing. I thought it wa$ indicated by Mr. Leyburn and Mr.—
who is that other man?

Mr. PECORA. Hopkins.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I said that I would like to have power, un-

questioned power, not to use it as an autocrat, but in order to ac-
complish what I was trying to do, in order that I would not have to
f[> through with the travail of arguing everything that had to be

pne. I thought they were giving that to me by organizing this
governing board and through the bylaws, which I thought gave me
power, until I had them examined, and I found that my power did
not permit me to fire an office force. Of course, I did not want to
be simply a

Mr. PECORA. A figurehead?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO. At the time we organized this consoli-

dated company we also established what we called the " claims " or
recovery department.

This amount of write-off, this 26 millions that you have been
speaking about so often, was not all lost. There were at least 3
millions of real values back of that and a great many more claims
on the border line, which I honestly believe, coupled with other
write-offs that had been made, would take care of our losses for the
future.

When that consolidation was made I thought I had made the best
move I had ever made in my life in the banking business.

Mr. PECORA. Whieh consolidation are you speaking of?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Between the Peoples Wayne and the First

National. I thought it permitted me to put sound values back of
the faces. I organized this claims department, got it well manned,
and hoped that out of that we would be able to recover enough to
make it about even. Of course, no man then could tell. I don't
think anyone—an angel from heaven could not tell how long this
thing was going to last.

The real-estate committee had already been organized, but with-
out the power I could not get the fusion. Whether I could have
done it with the fusion I am not prepared to say. And so I re-
signed. I t was intended from the beginning, it was known from
the beginning by everyone there, that I was only in there for a short
time. I was anxious to get away, to rest. I was in there to help in
a strenuous time. I did not go in there for the salary that I made.
That was the least part of it, Mr. Pecora. I was in there to help.
And when I found out I did not have the power to do it, I got out.

Senator COUZENS. Did you ask for power when you found out
you did not have the power ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I asked for power before that. I said I had to
have it.
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Senator COUZENS. And you did not get it ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. And I did not get it.
Mr. PECORA. Who withheld it from you?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't know. Mr. Pecora, I am not a lawyer.

You are.
Mr. PECORA. Thank you.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. And you can read the bylaws of that governing

board, and you can determine for yourself what power I had.
Senator COUZENS. But from a practical standpoint, when you

came to exercise the power you thought you had you found you
did not have it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. From a practical value I found it very difficult.
Senator COXJZENS. Well, you said a while ago you found you did

not have it at all.
Mr. BALLANTYNE. NO; I did not have it at all.
Senator COUZENS. That is right. So that is the reason you re-

signed ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Exactly?
Mr. PECORA. Can't you tell who prevented your acquiring or hav-

ing the power that you thought the head should have in order to
enable him properly to function?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr. Pecora, if I could, I would gladly tell you.
I will tell you straight to your face, I don't know.

Mr. PECORA. From whom did yoji seek the grant of the power that
you realized you did not have?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Why, I told the governing committee that I
had to have the power, that I must have it.

Senator COUZENS. Who on the governing committee told you you
could not have it after you told them you had to have it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Strange to say, nobody told me.
Senator COUZENS. HOW did you learn it?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. By sending the bylaws to a friendly lawyer.
Senator COUZENS. And he told you the bylaws had fooled you;

that they did not give you the power you thought you had—is thai
right?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. That is a very true statement.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember discussing with Mr. Leyburn, the

chief national bank examiner for the district at that time, just
shortly prior to your resignation the matter of your resigning?

Mr. BAUANTYNE. NO; I do not. Mr. Leyburn came in to see me
just about the time I was leaving, and he seemed quite perturbed
that I was going out of the picture. He had indicated, Mr. Ley-
burn and whoever drew the report anent the consolidation, had
indicated that they wanted me to have the power. At least I got
that inference from them. I was not overanxious, you know, for
the power. I had in the meantime invited several bankers into our
meetings to meet the directors, from New York and Chicago, to see
if I could not in some way get rid of this terrible load that was
on my chest, and I introduced them to the directors, but I did not
seem to get away with it.

Senator COUZENS. What happened to suggest to you, Mr. Ballan-
tyne, to send these bylaws to a friendly lawyer for an interpretation
as to your power?
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. The fact that I found that recommendations
were costing me too much effort to get through.

Senator COTJZENS. In other words, the recommendations that you
were making were not being accepted, is that right ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Well, yes. I hate to make a statement like
that, but it was giving me too much work and it was using up too
much of my strength to get accomplished what I was trying to do.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ballantyne, do you recall that at the time you
resigned, which was in May 1932, the national bank examiners were
in the midst of an examination of the bank?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I do.
Mr. PECOR^. DO you recall Mr. Leyburn, the chief examiner, dis-

cussing with you the matter of your contemplated resignation at
that time?

Mr. BAJLLANTYNE. The only discussion I had with Mr. Leyburn
at that time—this is quite clear to me—was in my office. I think
Mr. Leo Burwell was there, and Mr. Mark Wilson. I don't know
who else was there, and it was announced that I had resigned. Mr.
Ott was the examiner in charge then, and Mr. Ott came in to see
me before he left, and I think he asked me what he should tell the
governing board. I said, " Tell them the truth. Tell them the
facts as you know them." He wanted to know what recommenda-
tions. I said, "Make your own recommendations. I am just
stepping out of here, and I hardly with propriety am offering you
suggestions."

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ballantyne, you recall that just shortly
prior to your resignation in May 1932, and while the examination of
the bank was going on, Mr. Leyburn sought to deter you from resign-
ing at that particular time because he feared a misconstruction would
be placed upon your resignation while in the middle of an examina-
tion of the bank ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I think that is at the meeting I tell JO\JL about.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And you recall that at that time you, in re-

sponse to Mr. Leyburn's urgings that you do not resign, said to him
in words or substance that you could not stay in the bank and keep
your self-respect?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I don't recall saying that. I recall
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Do you recall saying anything like

that?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I speak sometimes, as you accuse me of doing,

kind of hastily. As a matter of fact, I could not—there was no
monetary consideration that*would have put me in a job like that.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but did you say to Mr. Leyburn in substance,
if not in those exact words, that you could not stay in the bank any
longer and keep your self-respect?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I cannot recall saying those words.
Mr. PECORA. Did you say that in substance if not in those words?

Did you say it to him?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. I felt it, whether I said it or not.
Senator COTJZENS. That is what we are trying to get at. As long

as you felt it, it did not make much difference whether you said it
or not.

The committee will adjourn until 10 o'clock Tuesday morning.
(Whereupon, at 3:45 p.m., the committee adjourned until 10 a.m.

on Tuesday, Jan. 30,1934.)
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